

MAYOR ERIN MENDENHALL

CITY COUNCIL

DISTRICT 1: VICTORIA PETRO DISTRICT 2: ALEJANDRO PUY

DISTRICT 3: Chair, CHRIS WHARTON

DISTRICT 4: EVA LOPEZ CHAVEZ

DISTRICT 5: DARIN MANO

DISTRICT 6: DAN DUGAN

DISTRICT 7: SARAH YOUNG

Prepared by

SALT LAKE CITY

HOUSING STABILITY DIVISION

COMMUNITY and NEIGHBORHOODS DEPARTMENT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

2025-2026 ANNUAL ACTION PLAN

AP-05 Executive Summary - 24 CFR 91.200(c), 91.220(B)	3
PR-05 LEAD & RESPONSIBLE AGENCIES – 91.200(B)	9
AP-10 CONSULTATION – 91.100, 91.200(B), 91.215(L)	9
AP-12 PARTICIPATION – 91.105, 91.200(c)	22
AP-15 EXPECTED RESOURCES – 91.220(c)(1,2)	27
AP-20 Annual Goals and Objectives	33
AP-35 Projects – 91.220(d)	
AP-38 Project Summary	37
AP-50 GEOGRAPHIC DISTRIBUTION – 91.220(F)	44
AP-55 Affordable Housing – 91.220(g)	47
AP-60 Public Housing – 91.220(H)	48
AP-65 HOMELESS AND OTHER SPECIAL NEEDS ACTIVITIES – 91.220(I)	50
AP-70 HOPWA GOALS- 91.220 (L)(3)	54
AP-75 BARRIERS TO AFFORDABLE HOUSING – 91.220(J)	54
AP-85 OTHER ACTIONS – 91.220(K)	57
AP-90 Program Specific Requirements – 91.220(L)(1,2,4)	62

2025-2026 ANNUAL ACTION PLAN

The Annual Action Plan outlines the activities and funding priorities for the First year of the 2025-2029 Consolidated Plan, covering July 1, 2025 – June 30, 2026.

AP-05 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY - 24 CFR 91.200(c), 91.220(B)

Introduction

The 2025-2026 Annual Action Plan (AAP) identifies how Salt Lake City intends to leverage the Community Development Block Grant (CDBG), Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG), HOME Investment Partnerships Program (HOME), and Housing Opportunities for Persons with AIDS (HOPWA). These four resources will provide over \$6 million in support for low- to moderate-income households or areas of the city. Each activity funded under the 2025-26 AAP helps further a goal outlined in the 2025-2029 Consolidated Plan.

Summarize the objectives and outcomes identified in the Plan

This Year-1 Annual Action Plan addresses several goals and strategies as outlined in the 2025-2029 Consolidated Plan. These goals are briefly outlined below. Greater detail is provided in section *AP-20*.

Housing

(1) Protect tenants and increase housing stability:

- Improve and expand tenant resources and services.
- Utilize HUD's Tenant-Based Rental Assistance funds and programs to help seniors remain in their homes.

(2) Preserve existing affordable housing:

- Invest in home rehabilitation and emergency repair programs to maintain and enhance existing housing stock.
- Acquire and rehabilitate naturally occurring affordable housing.
- Invest in community land trusts to ensure long-term affordability.

(3) Produce more affordable housing:

- Incentivize the development of mixed-income, family-oriented, and accessible housing.
- Support the development of new housing units affordable to households earning 80% AMI or less, with a priority on housing affordable to households earning 30% AMI or less.
- Support affordable homeownership and wealth-building opportunities.

Homeless Services

(1) Expand and enhance services and resources that prevent homelessness:

- Rent assistance.
- Relocation Assistance Fund for Tenants.
- Displaced Tenant Preference Policy & implementation.
- Invest in legal assistance for individuals facing eviction or in need of criminal record expungement.

(2) Increase access to and availability of support services and case management for people experiencing and at risk of homelessness:

- Increase impact of homeless resource fairs.
- Invest in programs offering wraparound services beyond the shelter system, including medical and dental care.
- Develop a database for service providers to collaborate with landlords and expedite housing placement.

(3) Prioritize resources and services for individuals experiencing unsheltered homelessness:

- Fund and expand mobile homeless resources, such as mobile health services, outreach, and resource programs.
- Non-congregate housing options, improvement of existing facilities and services, managed camping areas, and storage areas.

Transportation

(1) Make transit and active transportation competitive and attractive modes of travel:

• Invest in transit programs like the Hive Pass and provide passes for youth and parents in Salt Lake City School District to improve accessibility.

- Improve roadway safety, access to transit, and connectivity.
- Improve and increase bus stops and stop shelters, route frequency, and destinations.

(2) Support investments that will move toward a goal of zero traffic deaths:

- Fund 50/50 sidewalk programs for businesses and expand ADA curb cuts on more streets to improve accessibility.
- Implement measures for street safety, schools, parks, and employment centers.

(3) Heal the east/west transportation divide:

- Invest in transit programs like the Hive Pass and provide passes for youth and parents in Salt Lake City School District to improve accessibility.
- Improve roadway safety, access to transit, and connectivity.

Community Services

(1) Improve access and opportunity to relevant and dignified food choices:

• Improve access and opportunity to relevant and dignified food choices.

(2) Increase access to high-quality and affordable childcare and out-of-school care:

- Expand existing childcare programs, with a focus on early childhood development, affordability, and increasing service capacity.
- Help parents support the care they need.

(3) Improve access to technology and technology literacy:

- Technology centers.
- Broadband programs.
- Increase the number of locations with free Wi-Fi, both indoor and outdoor.

Business and Workforce Development

(1) Job training and support services:

• Prioritize investment in job training, particularly in trades, with apprenticeship and internship programs.

- Provide wraparound services such as childcare, expungement services, English language learners (ELL) education, career guidance, resume assistance, and interview preparation, especially for individuals with criminal records.
- Focus on trade training for youth and individuals experiencing homelessness. Incentivize
 businesses to hire trainees and collaborate with City partners, community organizations, or
 colleges to expand training programs.

(2) Small business support:

- Expand access to small business assistance through grant programs, low-interest gap loans, and simplified application processes, particularly for underserved community members.
- Support neighborhood-level small businesses and nonprofits through subsidized lease programs.

(3) Small local business façade improvements:

• Expand the popular façade improvement program, within specific target areas, to support more businesses in beautification efforts and ADA compliance updates.

Environmental Contamination Testing and Remediation

(1) Westside clean up and remediation:

• Improve remediation efforts on westside properties that were one manufacturing, industrial uses and dumping sites.

Allow funding to fill the gaps left by other funding source

<u>Administration</u>

• To support the administration, coordination, and management of Salt Lake City's CDBG, ESG, HOME, and HOPWA programs.

Salt Lake City's strategy for most effectively utilizing HUD funding is heavily influenced by the City's housing market study, the City's Five-Year Housing Plan, the annual Utah Comprehensive Report on Homelessness, and the adopted Salt Lake City Master Plans that highlight strategic neighborhood investment opportunities.

Evaluation of past performance

Salt Lake City deliberately monitors the process of advancing the strategic goals outlined in the previous 2020-2024 Consolidated Plan. This plan was developed with input from many stakeholders, and it is our responsibility to report back to the U.S. Department of Housing & Urban Development (HUD), the

residents, the community, and decision makers, the impact of these funds. As we near completion of the 2024-2025 Annual Action Plan, here is an evaluation of progress during that time.

In preparation for development of the 2025-2026 Annual Action Plan, Salt Lake City's Housing Stability Division (HSD) reviewed Consolidated Annual Performance and Evaluation Reports (CAPERs) submitted to HUD, as well as point-in-time data for the 2024-2025 CAPER, to be submitted to HUD after July 1, 2024. The CAPERs provide an evaluation of past performance and accomplishments in relation to established goals and priorities. The City's previous Action Plans and CAPERs can be viewed at: https://www.hudexchange.info/programs/consolidated-plan/con-plans-aaps-capers/.

Salt Lake City has made progress on all the goals outlined under the 2020-2024 Consolidated Plan and will use this first year to make progress on the new 2025-2029 Consolidated Plan. In addition, the City was able to comply with statutes and regulations set by HUD.

Salt Lake City will receive final reports regarding program year 2024-2025 funding after the end of the program year. This data will inform future decisions about funding allocations. This data will also be fully reflected in the upcoming Consolidated Annual Performance Evaluation and Report (CAPER).

Summary of Citizen Participation Process and consultation process

Citizen participation is an integral part of the Consolidated Plan & Annual Action Plan planning process, as it ensures goals and priorities are defined in the context of the community's needs and preferences. In addition, the citizen participation process provides a format to educate the community about the City's federal grant programs. To this end, Salt Lake City solicited involvement from a diverse group of stakeholders and community members during the development of the 2025-2029 Consolidated Plan. A comprehensive public engagement process included a city-wide survey (including 600+ respondents), public hearings, public meetings, one-on-one meetings, stakeholder committee meetings, Salt Lake City internal meetings, and a public comment period. In total, over 2,000 residents participated in providing input into the Consolidated Plan. The City received input and buy-in from residents, homeless service providers, low-income service providers, anti-poverty advocates, healthcare providers, housing advocates, housing developers, housing authorities, community development organizations, educational institutions, transit authority planners, City divisions, and departments, among others.

For this 2025-2026 Annual Action Plan, AAP engagement efforts were combined with efforts to engage the residents of Salt Lake City for the development of the new 5-year Housing Plan. The survey was

designed in a way to provide information that was useful for both efforts. A mix of electronic surveys, in person surveys were conducted to receive input on how federal funding could be prioritized. The survey was offered in English and Spanish. A total of 600+ responses were received. For more information on the citizen participation efforts, refer to the AP-10 Consultation section. The full Engagement Report is also included as an attachment.

The City held public hearings at different points in the Annual Action Plan process. The General Needs Hearing is an event open to the public to comment on community needs. HSD accepts all comments and looks to understand how federal funding can address these concerns. The City Council Public Hearing is an opportunity for the public and non-profit partners to comment on how federal funding may impact their neighborhoods or the services being provided. More information about these hearings is available in the *AP-12 Participation* section.

Summary of public comments

A summary of the public comments for the 2025-2029 Consolidated Plan can be found in the appendix of the 2025-2029 Consolidated Plan. All comments received for the Consolidated Plan were considered while creating this 2025-2026 Annual Action Plan. On October 1, 2024, Housing Stability staff and members of the Community Development and Capital Improvement Program (CDCIP) resident advisory board conducted a hybrid, virtual and in-person, General Needs Hearing to hear from residents. Zero residents spoke during the hearing. On March 4th, 2025, a hybrid, virtual and in-person, City Council Public Hearing was held. In general, the comments were very positive and related to the support of specific agencies. The majority of the comments were related to the specific funding recommendations for the agencies. Topics included: homelessness, housing, supportive services, domestic violence, and behavioral health services. A public comment period for the 2025-26 funding recommendations was held from February 13th, 2025, to March 25th, 2025. Additionally, the Draft AAP was made available to the public for comment between April 7th, 2025, and May 10, 2025. All public comments were accepted and have been taken into consideration for the draft of the 2025-2026 Annual Action Plan.

Summary of comments or views not accepted and the reasons for not accepting them All public comments were accepted.

Summary

Salt Lake City makes a robust effort towards public participation in the drafting of its Annual Action and Consolidated Plans.

PR-05 LEAD & RESPONSIBLE AGENCIES - 91.200(B)

Agency/entity responsible for preparing/administering the Consolidated Plan

Describe the agency/entity responsible for preparing the Consolidated Plan and those responsible for administration of each grant program and funding source.

Agency Role	Name	Department/Agency
Lead Agency	Salt Lake City, UT	Housing Stability Division
CDBG Administrator	Salt Lake City, UT	Housing Stability Division
HOPWA Administrator	Salt Lake City, UT	Housing Stability Division
HOME Administrator	Salt Lake City, UT	Housing Stability Division
ESG Administrator	Salt Lake City, UT	Housing Stability Division

Table 1 - Responsible Agencies

Narrative (optional)

Salt Lake City was the sole agency responsible for developing the Consolidated Plan and is solely responsible for the subsequent Annual Action Plans. Salt Lake City administers each of the HUD grant programs and the funding sources.

Consolidated Plan Public Contact Information

- Tony Milner, Director of Housing Stability,
 - o Tony.Milner@slc.gov or 801-535-6168.
- Heather Royall, Deputy Director,
 - o Heather.Royall@slc.gov or 801-535-7273.
- Dennis Rutledge, Community Development Grant Supervisor,
 - o Dennis.Rutledge@slc.gov or 801-535-7716.
- Kerry Thomas, Community Development Grant Specialist,
 - o Kerry.Thomas@slc.govor 801-535-4609
- Sarah Nielsen, Community Development Grant Specialist,
 - o Sarah.Nielsen@slc.gov or 801-535-7716

Salt Lake City Housing Stability Division 451 South State Street, Room 445 P.O. Box 145488 Salt Lake City, UT 84114-5488

AP-10 CONSULTATION - 91.100, 91.200(B), 91.215(L)

Introduction

The City engaged in an in-depth and collaborative effort to consult with City departments, representatives of low-income neighborhoods, non-profit and for-profit housing developers, service providers, social service agencies, homeless shelter and service providers, supportive housing and service providers, community stakeholders, community partners, and beneficiaries of entitlement programs to inform and develop the priorities and strategies contained within the 2025-2029 Consolidated Plan. Salt Lake City continues to engage these critical partners regularly as we look to maximize our potential impact on an annual basis.

Provide a concise summary of the jurisdiction's activities to enhance coordination between public and assisted housing providers and private and governmental health, mental health and service agencies (91.215(I))

Salt Lake City is in regular communication with our regional funding partners Salt Lake County, Salt Lake County Continuum of Care, and the State of Utah to coordinate about available funding and gaps in funding and/or services. Additionally, SLC staff communicate regularly with private and governmental health, mental health, and service agencies.

HSD and other key City staff worked closely with regional planning groups, such as the Utah League of Cities and Towns, Wasatch Front Regional Council, Utah Housing Coalition, and the Salt Lake Valley Coalition to End Homelessness, as well as local service providers who provide services to individuals experiencing homelessness and/or behavioral health. The City also coordinates closely with staff from Salt Lake County and the State of Utah Office of Housing and Community Development and Homeless Services Offices.

The City is also a key participant in Salt Lake Valley Coalition to End Homelessness and Salt Lake County Continuum of Care. The Coalition helps coordinate the Homeless Resource Centers, homeless supportive services, and affordable housing for homeless individuals in Salt Lake County with the goal of making homelessness rare, brief, and non-recurring. City staff participate with the Coalition's Steering Committee, and various sub-committees and task groups including the coordinated entry task group. Housing Stability staff also participate with the Utah Homeless Management Information Services (HMIS) Steering Committee and the HOPWA Steering Committee.

Describe coordination with the Continuum of Care and efforts to address the needs of homeless persons (particularly chronically homeless individuals and families, families with children, veterans, and unaccompanied youth) and persons at risk of homelessness.

Salt Lake City representatives actively participated in the Salt Lake Valley Coalition to End Homelessness (SLVCEH), the entity responsible for oversight of the Continuum of Care (CoC). SLVCEH's primary goal is to end homelessness in Salt Lake Valley through a system-wide commitment of resources, services, data collection, analysis, and coordination among all stakeholders. The Coalition gathers community consensus to create and fulfill established outcomes. Outcomes focus on ending homelessness particularly that of chronically homeless individuals and families, families with children, veterans, and unaccompanied youth. Using these goals, the Coalition partners with key stakeholders to fill the needs of the Salt Lake County Valley community. City representatives serve on the SLVCEH Steering Committee and sub-committees, and actively participated in meetings and efforts.

Salt Lake City representatives participate in the local Continuum of Care's (CoC) executive board and its prioritization committee specifically, so the Continuum of Care's priorities are considered during grant allocations.

Describe consultation with the Continuum(s) of Care that serves the jurisdiction's area in determining how to allocate ESG funds, develop performance standards for and evaluate outcomes of projects and activities assisted by ESG funds, and develop funding, policies and procedures for the operation and administration of HMIS

Allocate ESG Funds

Salt Lake City representatives participate in the local Continuum of Care's executive board and its prioritization committee specifically, so the Continuum of Care's priorities are considered during Emergency Solutions Grant allocations. Also, the three local ESG funders meet regularly to coordinate ESG and CoC activities to make sure services are not being over or under funded and services being funded meet the community's needs and goals.

Develop Performance Standards and Evaluate Outcomes

The Salt Lake Continuum of Care and the three ESG funders share common measures to evaluate service providers. The three entities also share monitoring results of subrecipients. Efforts have been made to standardize data collection among the funding agencies.

Develop Funding, Policies and Procedures for the Administration of HMIS

The Salt Lake Continuum of Care contracts with the State of Utah to administer the Homeless Management Information System (HMIS). All service agencies in the state are under a uniform data standard for HUD reporting and local ESG funders. All ESG funded organizations participate in HMIS. Salt

Lake City staff serve on the HMIS Steering Committee to develop performance standards and evaluate outcomes for all homeless service providers located in the Salt Lake CoC.

Describe Agencies, groups, organizations and others who participated in the process and describe the jurisdiction's consultations with housing, social service agencies and other entities

	ENGAGEMENT COMMUNITY PARTNERS		
1	Agency/Group/Organization	Refugee and Immigration Center - Asian Association of Utah	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Services – Refugees, Housing	
	What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?	Non-Homeless Special Needs, Housing Need Assessment	
	How was the Agency/Group/Organization consulted and what are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	Public Service Organization that assisted in identifying service gaps within the community. The collaborative effort allowed for discussion and feedback from the agencies that are the closest to those we are assisting. From these efforts, the City was able to determine the overarching priorities and goals of the Plan, including specific public service focus areas where funding will be targeted and leveraged community wide.	
2	Agency/Group/Organization	ASSIST Inc	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Services - Persons with Disabilities, Housing	
	What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?	Housing Needs Assessment, Non-Homeless Special Needs, Lead-based Paint Strategy	
	How was the Agency/Group/Organization consulted and what are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	Public Service Organization that assisted in identifying service gaps within the community. The collaborative effort allowed for discussion and feedback from the agencies that are the closest to those we are assisting. From these efforts, the City was able to determine the overarching priorities and goals of the Plan, including specific public service focus areas where funding will be targeted and leveraged community wide.	
3	Agency/Group/Organization	Advantage Services	
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Services - Employment, Persons with Disabilities, Homeless	
	What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?	Homeless Needs – Chronically Homeless, Veterans, Anti-poverty strategy, Non-Homeless Special Needs	

	How was the Agency/Group/Organization consulted and what are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	Public Service Organization that assisted in identifying service gaps within the community. The collaborative effort allowed for discussion and feedback from the agencies that are the closest to those we are assisting. From these efforts, the City was able to determine the overarching priorities and goals of the Plan, including specific public service focus areas where funding will be targeted and leveraged community wide.
4	Agency/Group/Organization	International Rescue Committee
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Services – Employment, Education, Other – Refugee Services, ESL Services
	What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?	Non-Homeless Special Needs, Economic Development, Anti-Poverty Strategy
	How was the Agency/Group/Organization consulted and what are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	Public Service Organization that assisted in identifying service gaps within the community. The collaborative effort allowed for discussion and feedback from the agencies that are the closest to those we are assisting. From these efforts, the City was able to determine the overarching priorities and goals of the Plan, including specific public service focus areas where funding will be targeted and leveraged community wide.
5	Agency/Group/Organization	Community Development Corporation, Utah
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Services - Housing
	What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?	Housing Needs Assessment
	How was the Agency/Group/Organization consulted and what are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	Public Service Organization that assisted in identifying service gaps within the community. The collaborative effort allowed for discussion and feedback from the agencies that are the closest to those we are assisting. From these efforts, the City was able to determine the overarching priorities and goals of the Plan, including specific public service focus areas where funding will be targeted and leveraged community wide.
6	Agency/Group/Organization	The Childrens Center Utah
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Services – Children, Education, Health
	What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?	Non-Homeless Special Needs
	How was the Agency/Group/Organization consulted and what are the anticipated	Public Service Organization that assisted in identifying service gaps within the community. The collaborative effort allowed for discussion and feedback from the

	outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	agencies that are the closest to those we are assisting. From these efforts, the City was able to determine the overarching priorities and goals of the Plan, including specific public service focus areas where funding will be targeted and leveraged community wide.
7	Agency/Group/Organization	Disability Law Center
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Services - Persons with Disabilities, Services - Fair Housing, Services - Legal Aid
	What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?	Non-Homeless Special Needs, Public Housing Needs, Housing Needs Assessment
	How was the Agency/Group/Organization consulted and what are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	Public Service Organization that assisted in identifying service gaps within the community. The collaborative effort allowed for discussion and feedback from the agencies that are the closest to those we are assisting. From these efforts, the City was able to determine the overarching priorities and goals of the Plan, including specific public service focus areas where funding will be targeted and leveraged community wide.
8	Agency/Group/Organization	Donated Dental
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Services – Health, Services - Homeless
	What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?	Homeless Needs – Chronically homeless, Families with Children, Veterans, Unaccompanied Youth, Non-Homeless Special Needs
	How was the Agency/Group/Organization consulted and what are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	Public Service Organization that assisted in identifying service gaps within the community. The collaborative effort allowed for discussion and feedback from the agencies that are the closest to those we are assisting. From these efforts, the City was able to determine the overarching priorities and goals of the Plan, including specific public service focus areas where funding will be targeted and leveraged community wide.
9	Agency/Group/Organization	First Step House
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Services - Housing, Persons with Disabilities, Homeless, Health, Employment
	What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?	Housing Need Assessment, Homeless Needs - Chronically Homeless, Veterans, Homelessness Strategy, Non-Homeless Special Needs
	How was the Agency/Group/Organization consulted and what are the anticipated	Public Service Organization that assisted in identifying service gaps within the community. The collaborative effort allowed for discussion and feedback from the

	outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	agencies that are the closest to those we are assisting. From these efforts, the City was able to determine the overarching priorities and goals of the Plan, including specific public service focus areas where funding will be targeted and leveraged community wide.
10	Agency/Group/Organization	The Road Home
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Services – Housing, Services - Homeless
	What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?	Housing Need Assessment, Homeless Needs – Chronically Homeless, Families with Children, Veterans, Unaccompanied Youth, Homelessness Strategy.
	How was the Agency/Group/Organization consulted and what are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	Public Service Organization that assisted in identifying service gaps within the community. The collaborative effort allowed for discussion and feedback from the agencies that are the closest to those we are assisting. From these efforts, the City was able to determine the overarching priorities and goals of the Plan, including specific public service focus areas where funding will be targeted and leveraged community wide.
11	Agency/Group/Organization	Salt Lake County Housing Authority DBA Housing Connect
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Housing, PHA, Services - Housing, Homeless, Persons with HIV/AIDS
	What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?	Housing Need Assessment, Homelessness Strategy, Public Housing Needs, HOPWA Strategy
	How was the Agency/Group/Organization consulted and what are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	Public Service Organization that assisted in identifying service gaps within the community. The collaborative effort allowed for discussion and feedback from the agencies that are the closest to those we are assisting. From these efforts, the City was able to determine the overarching priorities and goals of the Plan, including specific public service focus areas where funding will be targeted and leveraged community wide.
12	Agency/Group/Organization	Fourth Street Clinic
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Services - Health, Homeless
	What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?	Homeless Needs – Chronically Homeless, Families with Children, Veterans, Unaccompanied Youth
	How was the Agency/Group/Organization consulted and what are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	Public Service Organization that assisted in identifying service gaps within the community. The collaborative effort allowed for discussion and feedback from the agencies that are the closest to those we are assisting.

		From these efforts, the City was able to determine the overarching priorities and goals of the Plan, including specific public service focus areas where funding will be targeted and leveraged community wide.
13	Agency/Group/Organization	NeighborWorks Salt Lake
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Services - Housing
	What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?	Housing Needs Assessment, Anti-Poverty Strategy
	How was the Agency/Group/Organization consulted and what are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	Public Service Organization that assisted in identifying service gaps within the community. The collaborative effort allowed for discussion and feedback from the agencies that are the closest to those we are assisting. From these efforts, the City was able to determine the overarching priorities and goals of the Plan, including specific public service focus areas where funding will be targeted and leveraged community wide.
14	Agency/Group/Organization	Salt Lake City Housing Authority
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Housing, PHA, Services - Housing, Homeless
	What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?	Housing Needs Assessment, Homelessness Strategy, Public Housing Needs
	How was the Agency/Group/Organization consulted and what are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	Public Service Organization that assisted in identifying service gaps within the community. The collaborative effort allowed for discussion and feedback from the agencies that are the closest to those we are assisting. From these efforts, the City was able to determine the overarching priorities and goals of the Plan, including specific public service focus areas where funding will be targeted and leveraged community wide.
15	Agency/Group/Organization	Salt Lake County
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Other government – County, Services – Elderly Persons, Services – Homeless, Planning Organization, Health Agency, Agency – Management of Public Land or Water Resources
	What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?	Non-Homeless Special Needs, Homeless Needs, Lead- based Paint Strategy, Economic Development, Anti- Poverty Strategy, Public Housing Needs, Community Resiliency
	How was the Agency/Group/Organization consulted and what are the anticipated	Local Government Agency that assisted in identifying service gaps within the community. The collaborative effort allowed for discussion and feedback from the

	outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	agencies that are the closest to those we are assisting. From these efforts, the City was able to determine the overarching priorities and goals of the Plan, including specific public service focus areas where funding will be targeted and leveraged community wide.
16	Agency/Group/Organization	Shelter the Homeless
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Services - Homeless
	What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?	Housing Needs Assessment, Homelessness Strategy, Homeless Needs - Chronically Homeless, Families with children, Veterans, Unaccompanied youth
	How was the Agency/Group/Organization consulted and what are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	Public Service Organization that assisted in identifying service gaps within the community. The collaborative effort allowed for discussion and feedback from the agencies that are the closest to those we are assisting. From these efforts, the City was able to determine the overarching priorities and goals of the Plan, including specific public service focus areas where funding will be targeted and leveraged community wide.
17	Agency/Group/Organization	South Valley Sanctuary
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Services – Victims of Domestic Violence, Housing, Homeless, Employment
	What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?	Non-Homeless Special Needs, Homelessness Strategy
	How was the Agency/Group/Organization consulted and what are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	Public Service Organization that assisted in identifying service gaps within the community. The collaborative effort allowed for discussion and feedback from the agencies that are the closest to those we are assisting. From these efforts, the City was able to determine the overarching priorities and goals of the Plan, including specific public service focus areas where funding will be targeted and leveraged community wide.
18	Agency/Group/Organization	Salt Lake Community Action Program dba Utah Community Action
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Services - Housing, Persons with HIV/AIDS, homeless, Education
	What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?	Housing Needs Assessment, Homeless Strategy, Anti- Poverty Strategy, HOPWA Strategy
	How was the Agency/Group/Organization consulted and what are the anticipated	Public Service Organization that assisted in identifying service gaps within the community. The collaborative effort allowed for discussion and feedback from the

	outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	agencies that are the closest to those we are assisting. From these efforts, the City was able to determine the overarching priorities and goals of the Plan, including specific public service focus areas where funding will be targeted and leveraged community wide.
19	Agency/Group/Organization	Volunteers of America - Utah
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Services - Housing, Persons with Disabilities, Homeless
	What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?	Housing Needs Assessment, Homeless Needs - Chronically Homeless, Homeless Needs - Families with Children, Homeless Needs - Veterans, Homeless Needs - Unaccompanied Youth, Homeless Strategy, Anti-Poverty Strategy
	How was the Agency/Group/Organization consulted and what are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	Public Service Organization that assisted in identifying service gaps within the community. The collaborative effort allowed for discussion and feedback from the agencies that are the closest to those we are assisting. From these efforts, the City was able to determine the overarching priorities and goals of the Plan, including specific public service focus areas where funding will be targeted and leveraged community wide.
20	Agency/Group/Organization	Young Women's Christian Association of Utah
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Services - Housing, Children, Victims of Domestic Violence, Homeless, Victims
	What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?	Homeless Needs - Families with Children, Homelessness Strategy, Non-Homeless Special Needs
	How was the Agency/Group/Organization consulted and what are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?	Public Service Organization that assisted in identifying service gaps within the community. The collaborative effort allowed for discussion and feedback from the agencies that are the closest to those we are assisting. From these efforts, the City was able to determine the overarching priorities and goals of the Plan, including specific public service focus areas where funding will be targeted and leveraged community wide.
21	Agency/Group/Organization	Salt Lake City
	Agency/Group/Organization Type	Planning Organization, Local Government, Grantee Department
	What section of the Plan was addressed by consultation?	Housing Needs Assessment, Public Housing Needs, Market Analysis, Economic Development, Broadband Access, Digital Divide, Community Resiliency, Anti- Poverty Strategy, Lead-Based Paint Strategy

How was the Agency/Group/Organization consulted and what are the anticipated outcomes of the consultation or areas for improved coordination?

Local Government Agency that assisted in identifying service gaps within the community. The collaborative effort allowed for discussion and feedback from the agencies that are the closest to those we are assisting. From these efforts, the City was able to determine the overarching priorities and goals of the Plan, including specific public service focus areas where funding will be targeted and leveraged community wide



Identify any Agency Types not consulted and provide rationale for not consulting

All agency types were invited to participate in the Annual Action Plan process.

Other local/regional/state/federal planning efforts considered when preparing the Plan

	COMMUNITY PLANS		
1	Name of Plan	State of Utah Strategic Plan on Homelessness	
	Lead Organization	State of Utah	
	How do the goals of your Strategic Plan overlap with the goals of each plan?	The strategic plan establishes statewide goals and benchmarks on which to measure progress toward these goals. The plan recognizes that every community in Utah is different in their challenges, resources available, and needs of those who experience homelessness.	
2	Name of Plan	Annual Point-in-Time Count	
	Lead Organization	State of Utah	
	How do the goals of your Strategic Plan overlap with the goals of each plan?	This plan highlights an initiative to find homeless persons living on the streets and gather information in order to connect them with available services. By doing so, this will help policymakers and program administrators set benchmarks to measure progress toward the goal of ending homelessness, help plan services and programs to appropriately address local needs, identify strengths and gaps in a community's current homelessness assistance system, inform public opinion, increase public awareness, attract resources, and create the most reliable estimate of people experiencing homelessness throughout Utah.	
3	Name of Plan	Growing SLC	
	Lead Organization	Salt Lake City	
	How do the goals of your Strategic Plan overlap with the goals of each plan?	Policy solutions over the five-year period of this plan will focus on 1) updates to zoning code, 2) preservation of long-term affordable housing, 3) establishment of a significant funding source, 4) stabilizing low-income tenants, 5) innovation in design, 6) partnerships and collaboration in housing, and 7) equitability and fair housing.	
4	Name of Plan	Salt Lake City Master Plans	
	Lead Organization	Salt Lake City	

	How do the goals of your Strategic Plan overlap with the goals of each plan?	Salt Lake City's master plans provide vision and goals for future development in the City. The plans guide the development and use of land, as well as provide recommendations for particular places within the City. H utilized the City's master plans to align policies, goals, and priorities.
5	Name of Plan	Continuum of Care
	Lead Organization	Salt Lake County
	How do the goals of your Strategic Plan overlap with the goals of each plan?	This plan emphasizes the promotion of a community-wide commitment to the goal of ending homelessness, provide funding for efforts to quickly rehouse individuals and families who are homeless, which minimizes the trauma and dislocation caused by homelessness, promote access to and effective use of mainstream programs, optimize self-sufficiency among individuals and families experiencing homelessness.
6	Name of Plan	The Future of Housing: A Collective Vision for an Equitable Salt Lake City
	Lead Organization	Salt Lake City Community and Neighborhoods Department
	How do the goals of your Strategic Plan overlap with the goals of each plan?	This plan focuses on the creation of more equitable housing opportunities for Salt Lake City residents. The plan calls for the creation of more affordable housing and retention of existing affordable housing stock.
7	Name of Plan	Strategic Economic Development Plan
	Lead Organization	Salt Lake City Economic Development Department
	How do the goals of your Strategic Plan overlap with the goals of each plan?	The Strategic Plan establishes an assessment of existing economic conditions of Salt Lake City through analysis of quantitative and qualitative data. This information guided a strategic framework that builds on existing strengths and seeks to overcome identified challenges to ensure the City's fiscal health, enhance its business climate, and promote economic growth.
8	Name of Plan	Housing Gap Coalition Report
	Lead Organization	Salt Lake Chamber
	How do the goals of your Strategic Plan overlap with the goals of each plan?	Initiative that seeks to safeguard Utah's economic prosperity by ensuring home ownership is attainable and housing affordability is a priority, protecting Utahns quality of life and expanding opportunities for all.

9	Name of Plan	Housing Affordability Crisis
	Lead Organization	Kem C. Gardner Policy Institute
	How do the goals of your Strategic Plan overlap with the goals of each plan?	Policy brief regarding the current and projected state of rising housing prices in Utah and recommendations regarding what to do about it.
10	Name of Plan	ALL IN: The Federal Strategic Plan to Prevent and End Homelessness
	Lead Organization	United States Interagency Council on Homelessness
	How do the goals of your Strategic Plan overlap with the goals of each plan?	Federal strategic plan that outlines the goal to reduce and ultimately end homelessness in the United States.

AP-12 PARTICIPATION - 91.105, 91.200(c)

Summary of citizen participation process/Efforts made to broaden citizen participation Summarize citizen participation process and how it impacted goal-setting

The City recognizes that citizen participation is critical for the development of a Consolidated Plan and Annual Action Plans that reflect the needs of affected persons and residents. In accordance with 24 CFR 91.105, the City solicited robust citizen participation.

For the 2025-2029 Consolidated Plan, between May 2024 and May 2025, over 2,000 residents, stakeholders, agency partners, and City officials participated through proactive, community-based outreach, facilitated stakeholder engagement, and online surveys. The City involved affected persons and residents through stakeholder consultation, a community survey, community events, public meetings, public hearings, public comment periods, and one-on-one consultations. The full details of these efforts can be found in the City's 2025-2029 Consolidated and 2025-2029 Citizen Participation Plan.

For the 2025-2026 Annual Action Plan, between May 2024 to November 2024, Housing Stability staff, in coordination with the Community and Neighborhoods Department, conducted a survey to engage

members of the public and receive input on how federal funding could be prioritized. A total of 655 survey responses were received and approximately 2,000 individuals provided feedback including mapping the areas of the City where services should be located. See the attached *Community Engagement Summary* for additional information.

Citizen Participation Outreach

The below table outlines Salt Lake City's citizen participation outreach for the 2025-26 AAP.



Sort Or der	Mode of Outr each	Target of Outr each	Summary of response/atten dance	Summary of comments received	Summary of com ments not accepted
4	1.1	NAT	400	D	and reasons
1	Internet	Minorities;	488 respondents	Respondents	All responses
	Outreach	Non-English		ranked new	were accepted.
		Speaking;		affordable	
		Spanish;		housing as their	
		Persons with		top housing	
		Disabilities;		priority, transit	
		Non-		passes as their	
		Targeted/Broa		top	
		d community;		transportation	
		residents of		priority,	
		Public and		affordable	
		Assisted		medical and	
		Housing		dental services	
				as their top	
				community	
				resiliency	
				priority, and	
				housing for	
				persons	
				experiencing	
				homelessness as	
				their top	
				homelessness	
				priority.	

Sort Or der	Mode of Outr each	Target of Outr each	Summary of response/atten dance	Summary of comments received	Summary of com ments not accepted
			dance	764	and reasons
2	Survey – In Person participations	Individuals Experiencing Homelessness ; Persons with Disabilities; Residents of Public and Assisted Housing, Minorities; Non-English Speaking; Spanish; Non-targeted/Broa d Community	350 respondents	Respondents ranked new affordable housing as their top housing priority, transit passes as their top transportation priority, affordable medical and dental services as their top community resiliency priority, and housing for persons experiencing homelessness as their top homelessness priority.	All responses were accepted.
3	Public Hearing – General Needs Hearing	Non- targeted/broa d community	0 respondents	No responses from the General Needs Hearing	No response sent in.

Sort Or der	Mode of Outr each	Target of Outr each	Summary of response/atten dance	Summary of comments received	Summary of com ments not accepted and reasons
4	Public Hearing	Non- targeted/broa d community	18 respondents.	Most comments advocated for a specific organization. Topics included: homelessness, housing, supportive services, HIV/AIDS, and behavioral health services.	All responses were accepted.
5	Public Notice / Newspaper Ad	Non- targeted/broa d community	0 respondent.	No responses from the public notice/advertise ment	No responses sent in

AP-15 Expected Resources – 91.220(c)(1,2)

Introduction

The following table shows the expected resources for the 2025-26 program year.

Anticipated Resources



Program	Source	Uses of Funds	Ехр	ected Amour	t Available Ye	ear 5	Expected	Narrative
	of		Annual	Program	Prior Year	Total:	Amount	Description
	Funds		Allocation:	Income: \$	Resources:	\$	Available	
			\$		\$		Remainder of	
							Con Plan	
CDBG	Public -	Acquisition	\$3,335,779	\$900,000	\$650,000	\$4,885,779	\$19,543,116	Funds include
	Federal	Admin and						\$3,335,779 in
		Planning						annual entitlement
		Economic						award, an estimated
		Development						\$900,000 in
		Housing						program income
		Public						and \$650,000 in
		Improvements						reallocated funds.
		Public Services						Reallocated funding
								came from several
								subrecipients who
								did not fully expend
								their funding and
								unspent CDBG
								administration
								funding.

	5 11:		4000 050	4700 000	4400.000	44 645 050	AC FO4 000	
HOME	Public -	Acquisition	\$823,258	\$700,000	\$122,000	\$1,645,258	\$6,581,032	Funds include
	Federal	Homebuyer						\$823,258 in annual
		assistance						entitlement award,
		Homeowner						an estimated
		rehab						\$700,000 in
		Multifamily rental						program income
		new construction						and \$122,000 in
		Multifamily rental						reallocated funds.
		rehab						The reallocated
		New construction						funding came from
		for ownership						various
		TBRA						subrecipients who
								did not fully expend
								their award during
								the previous
								program year.
HOPWA	Public -	Permanent	\$945,200	\$0	\$0	\$945,200	\$3,780,800	Funds include
11011111	Federal	housing in	ψ5 .5)200	Ų.	, Po	ψ3 13)200	43,733,333	\$945,200 in annual
	. caciai	facilities						entitlement award
		Permanent						Citationicité award
		housing						
		placement						
		STRMU						
		Short term or						
		transitional						
		housing facilities						
		Supportive						
		services						
		TBRA						

ESG	Public - Federal	Conversion and rehab for	\$298,627	\$0	\$0	\$298,627	\$1,194,508	\$298,627 in annual entitlement award.
		transitional						
		housing						
		Financial						
		Assistance						
		Overnight shelter						
		Rapid re-housing						
		(rental assistance)						
		Rental Assistance						
		Services						
		Transitional						
		housing						

Explain how federal funds will leverage those additional resources (private, state and local funds), including a description of how matching requirements will be satisfied

HUD encourages the recipients of federal monies to demonstrate that efforts are being made to strategically leverage additional funds to achieve greater results. Matches require subrecipients to produce a specific amount of funding that will "match" the amount of program funds available.

- HOME Investment Partnership Program Salt Lake City utilizes impact fee waivers to cover the HOME match requirement.
- Emergency Solutions Grant 100% Match Requirement

Salt Lake City will ensure that ESG match requirements are met by utilizing the leveraging capacity of its subrecipients. Funding sources used to meet the ESG match requirements include federal, state, and local grants; private contributions; private foundations; City General Fund; in-kind match; and unrestricted donations.

Leveraged funding means other local, state, and federal financial resources used to maximize the reach and impact of the City's HUD Programs.

Resources for leverage include the following:

- Housing Choice Section 8 Vouchers
- Low Income Housing Tax Credits
- New Market Tax Credits
- RDA Development Funding
- Salt Lake City Housing Development Loan Fund
- Salt Lake City Economic Development Loan Fund (EDLF)
- Salt Lake City General Fund
- Olene Walker Housing Loan Fund
- Industrial & Commercial Bank Funding
- Continuum of Care Funding
- Foundations & Other Philanthropic Partners



If appropriate, describe publicly owned land or property located within the jurisdiction that may be used to address the needs identified in the plan

Salt Lake City intends to expand affordable housing and economic development opportunities through the redevelopment of City-owned land, strategic land acquisitions, `expansion of the Community Land Trust for affordable housing, parcel assembly, and disposition. The Housing Stability Division will work collaboratively with other City Divisions that oversee or control parcels that are owned by the City to evaluate the appropriateness for affordable housing opportunities.

Discussion

Salt Lake City will continue to seek other federal, state, and private funds to leverage entitlement grant funding. In addition, the City will support the proposed community development initiatives outlined in this Plan through strategic initiatives, policies, and programs.



AP-20 ANNUAL GOALS AND OBJECTIVES

Goals Summary Information

The below table outlines the Consolidated Plan Goals and Objectives.



Sort	Goal Name	Start	End	Category	Geographic	Needs	Funding	Goal Outcome Indicator
Order		Year	Year		Area	Addressed		
1	Housing	2025	2029	Affordable	City Wide /	Affordable	\$2,503,256 – CDBG	308 - Homeowner and
				Housing	MSA	Housing	\$1,492,931.70 -	Rental Housing Units
							HOME	Rehabilitated
							\$916,844 - HOPWA	
								88,660 -
								Individuals Helped with
								Non-Profit Facilities
								Rehabilitated
								180 -
								Tenant-Based Rental
								Assistance / Rapid
								Rehousing
								g
								85 -
								HIV/AIDS Housing
								Operations
2	Transportation	2025	2029	Transportation	City Wide /	Transportation	N/A	N/A
					West Side			
					Target			
					Area			

3	Community Services	2025	2029	Public Services	City Wide /	Community Services	\$625,000 - CDBG	150 - Homeowner and Rental Housing Units Rehabilitated 3862 - Public Service Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit 500 - Homelessness Prevention
4	Homeless Services	2025	2029	Homeless	City Wide	Homeless Services	\$227,000 - CDBG \$276,230 - ESG	530 - Public Service Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit 2310 - Homelessness Prevention 112 - Tenant-Based Rental Assistance / Rapid Rehousing

5	Business and Workforce Development	2025	2029	Economic Development	City Wide / West Side Target Area	Economic Development	\$683,366 - CDBG	63 - Façade Treatment/Business Building Rehabilitation 1016 - Public Service Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit
6	Environmental Remediation	2025	2029	All Categories	City Wide	Environmental Remediation	N/A	N/A
7	Administration	2020	2024	Administration	City Wide	N/A	\$847,155 – CDBG \$22,397 – ESG \$152,325 – HOME \$28,356 - HOPWA	N/A

Table 2 – Goals Summary

Estimate the number of extremely low-income, low-income, and moderate-income families to whom the jurisdiction will provide affordable housing as defined by HOME 91.215(b)

Salt Lake City is estimating that 180 LMI households will be served under the HOME program, as defined by 91.215(b), through Tenant Based Rental Assistance Programs.

AP-35 PROJECTS - 91.220(D)

Introduction

The goals and strategies outlined in Salt Lake City's 2025-2029 Consolidated Plan serve as the foundation for program year 2025-2026 projects and activities. The Consolidated Plan also addresses the need to utilize federal funding to further support housing, homelessness, community services, business and workforce development, transportation and environmental remediation. Salt Lake City did not award any applications for the transportation or environmental remediation Consolidated Plan goal. The Consolidated Plan goals will be supported through the following 2025-2026 efforts:

Projects

#	Project Name	
1	CDBG: Public Services: Homeless Service Programs 2025-26	
2	CDBG: Public Services: Community Services 2025-26	
3	CDBG: Public Services: Business and Workforce Development 2025-26	
4	CDBG: Housing 2025-26	
5	CDBG: Business and Workforce Development - Economic Development 2025-26	
6	CDBG: Administration 2025-26	
7	ESG 2025-26	
8	HOME: Tenant-Based Rental Assistance 2025-26	
9	HOME: Administration 2025-26	
10	HOPWA 2025-26	

Describe the reasons for allocation priorities and any obstacles to addressing underserved needs

Priorities include expanding affordable housing opportunities throughout the City, providing critical services for the City's most vulnerable residents, expanding self-sufficiency for at-risk populations, and improving neighborhood conditions in concentrated areas of poverty.

The City and partners are unable to fully address needs due to a lack of funding and resources. To address the lack of resources, the City will continue to engage with community development organizations, housing providers, housing developers, service providers, community councils, City departments, local businesses, residents, and other stakeholders to develop strategies for increasing impacts and meeting gaps in services.

AP-38 PROJECT SUMMARY

Project Summary Information

1	Project:	CDBG: Public Services: Homeless Service Programs 2025-26
	Description:	CDBG Public Services funding to support Homeless Services Consolidated Plan Goal
	Estimated Amount:	\$227,000
	Expected Resources:	\$227,000 in CDBG funding
	Annual goals Supported:	Homeless Services
	Priority Needs Addressed:	Homeless Services
	Target Date for Completion:	6/30/2026
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities:	Salt Lake City anticipates 255 low- to moderate-income individuals/families will be served with these funds.
	Location Description:	City Wide
	Planned Activities:	\$112,000 - Wasatch Homeless Health Care DBA Fourth Street Clinic: Health and Housing Transition Team
		\$115,000 - The INN Between: End of Life Care
	Goal Outcome Indicators:	155 - Public Service Activities other than Low/Mod Income Housing Benefit
		100 – Homeless Prevention
2	Project:	CDBG: Public Services: Community Services 2025-26
	Description:	CDBG Public Services funding to support Community Services Consolidated Plan Goal
	Estimated Amount:	\$625,000
	Expected Resources:	\$625,000 in CDBG funding
	Annual goals Supported:	Community Services
	Priority Needs Addressed:	Community Services
	Target Date for Completion:	6/30/2026

	Estimate the number and type	Salt Lake City anticipates 4,512 low- to moderate-income
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from	individuals/families will be served with these funds.
	the proposed activities:	marviduais/ramines will be served with these rands.
	Location Description:	City Wide
	Planned Activities:	\$250,000 - Odyssey House: Replace HVAC System
		\$55,000 - Salt Lake Donated Dental Services: Community Dental Project
		\$45,000 - Legal Aid Society of Salt Lake: Domestic Violence Victim Assistance
		\$30,000 - THRIVE Center for Survivors of Torture: Mental Health Services for Refugees
		\$40,000 - The Children's Center: Children's Therapy
		\$75,000 - Odyssey House: Treatment Support
		\$30,000 - Food Justice Coalition: Food Services
		\$40,000 - International Rescue Committee: VESL Program
		\$30,000 - The Road Home: Resource Center Staffing
		\$30,000 – YWCA: Domestic Violence Shelter Meals
	Goal Outcome Indicators:	150 - Homeowner and Rental Housing Units Rehabilitated
		3,862 - Public Service Activities other than Low/Moderate Income Housing Benefit
		500 - Homelessness Prevention
3	Project:	CDBG: Public Services: Business and Workforce Development 2025-26
	Description:	CDBG Public Services funding to support Business and Workforce Development Consolidated Plan Goal
	Estimated Amount:	\$83,366
	Expected Resources:	\$83,366 in CDBG funding
	Annual goals Supported:	Business and Workforce Development
	Priority Needs Addressed:	Business and Workforce development to Expand Opportunity
	Target Date for Completion:	6/30/2026
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities:	Salt Lake City anticipates 89,216 low- to moderate-income individuals/families will be served with these funds.

	Location Description:	City Wide
	Planned Activities:	\$33,366 - Wasatch Community Gardens: The Green Team Program
		\$50,000 – Utah Film Society: Upgrade Film Learning Center
	Goal Outcome Indicators:	1016 – Public Service Activities other than Low/Mod Income Housing Benefit
4	Project:	CDBG: Housing 2025-26
	Description:	CDBG Services to support the Housing Consolidated Plan Goal
	Estimated Amount:	\$2,503,256
	Expected Resources:	\$2,503,256 in CDBG Funding
	Annual goals Supported:	Housing
	Priority Needs Addressed:	Support access to Housing prioritizing very low-income and vulnerable populations
	Target Date for Completion:	6/30/2026
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities:	Salt Lake City anticipates 768 low- to moderate-income individuals/families will be served with these funds.
	Location Description:	City Wide
	Planned Activities:	\$700,000 - ASSIST Inc.: Emergency Home Repair & Accessibility
		\$280,000 - First Step House: Building Renovations
		\$140,000 - Housing Authority of Salt Lake City: Revitalizing Riverside Apartments
		\$450,000 - Habitat for Humanity Greater Salt Lake City: Critical Home Repair Program
		\$733,256 - Salt Lake City NIS Team: Home Repair Program and Fix the Bricks Program
		\$200,000 - NeighborWorks Salt Lake: Home Repair Program
	Goal Outcome Indicators:	308 - Homeowner and Rental Housing Units Rehabilitated
		460 - Individuals Helped with Non-Profit Facilities Rehabilitated
5	Project:	CDBG: Business and Workforce Development - Economic Development 2025-26

	Description:	CDBG funding for Business and Workforce Development Consolidated Plan Goal
	Estimated Amount:	\$600,000
	Expected Resources:	\$600,000 in CDBG funding
	Annual goals Supported:	Business and Workforce Development
	Priority Needs Addressed:	Business and Workforce development to Expand Opportunity
	Target Date for Completion:	6/30/2026
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities:	Salt Lake City anticipates 63 low- to moderate-income households to be served with these funds.
	Location Description:	City Wide
	Planned Activities:	\$600,000 - Salt Lake City NIS Team: Neighborhood Business Improvement Program
·	Goal Outcome Indicators:	63 - Façade Treatment/Business Building Rehabilitation
6	Project:	CDBG: Administration 2025-26
	Description:	CDBG funding to support the Administration Consolidated Plan Goal
	Estimated Amount:	\$847,155
	Expected Resources:	\$847,155 in CDBG funding
	Annual goals Supported:	Administration
	Priority Needs Addressed:	Administration
	Target Date for Completion:	6/30/2026
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities:	No families will directly benefit from these funds since they are for the administration of the CDBG program.
	Location Description:	City Wide
	Planned Activities:	\$847,155 Salt Lake City Housing Stability – CDBBG Administration
	Goal Outcome Indicators:	N/A
7	Project:	ESG 2025-26
	Description:	ESG funding to support the Homeless Services and Housing Consolidated Plan Goals
	Estimated Amount:	\$298,627

	Expected Resources:	\$298,627 in ESG funding
	Annual goals Supported:	ESG Services
	Priority Needs Addressed:	Homeless Services
		Administration
	Target Date for Completion:	6/30/2026
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities:	Salt Lake City estimates that 2,322 homeless individuals/families will be served with these funds.
	Location Description:	City Wide / Salt Lake Continuum of Care
	Planned Activities:	\$22,397 – Salt Lake City Housing Stability: Administration
		\$50,000 – Volunteers of America: youth resource Center
		\$35,000 – Volunteers of America: Geraldine E King Women's resource Center
		\$34,176 – First Step House: Resource Center Program
		\$30,000 – Shelter the Homeless: Shelter Operations
		\$30,000 – Ruff haven: Street Outreach
		\$67,054 – Utah Community Action: Rapid Re-Housing
		\$30,000 – The Road home: Rapid Re-Housing
	Goal Outcome Indicators:	2,210 - Homelessness Prevention
		112 - Tenant-Based Rental Assistance / Rapid Rehousing
8	Project:	HOME: Tenant-Based Rental Assistance 2025-26
	Description:	HOME funding to support the Housing Consolidated Plan Goals
	Estimated Amount:	\$1,264,443
	Expected Resources:	\$1,264,443 in HOME funding
	Annual goals Supported:	Housing
	Priority Needs Addressed:	Housing
	Target Date for Completion:	6/30/2026
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities:	Salt Lake City estimates that 180 homeless individuals/families will be served with these funds.

	Location Description:	City Wide
	Planned Activities:	\$178,431 – South Valley Services: TBRA
		\$287,141 – Utah Community Action: TBRA
		\$174,867 – Volunteers of America: TBRA
		\$283,119 – First Step House: TBRA
		\$340,885 – The Road Home: TBRA
	Goal Outcome Indicators:	180 - Tenant-Based Rental Assistance / Rapid Rehousing
9	Project:	HOME: Administration 2025-26
	Description:	HOME funds for HOME Administration
	Estimated Amount:	\$152,325
	Expected Resources:	\$152,325 in HOME funding
	Annual goals Supported:	Administration
	Priority Needs Addressed:	Administration
	Target Date for Completion:	6/30/2026
	Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities:	No families will directly benefit from these funds since they are for the administration of the CDBG program.
	Location Description:	City Wide
	Planned Activities:	\$152,325 – Salt Lake City housing Stability: HOME Administration
	Goal Outcome Indicators:	N/A
10	Project:	HOPWA 2025-26
	Description:	HOPWA funding to support the Homeless Services and Housing Consolidated Plan Goals
	Estimated Amount:	\$945,200
	Expected Resources:	\$945,200 in HOPWA Funds
	Annual goals Supported:	Housing
	Priority Needs Addressed:	Affordable Housing
	Target Date for Completion:	6/30/2026

Estimate the number and type of families that will benefit from the proposed activities:	Salt Lake City estimates that 85 low- to moderate- income households will be served with the funds.
Location Description:	City Wide/MSA
Planned Activities:	\$28,356 – Salt Lake City Housing Stability: Administration \$227,844 – Utah Community Action: HOPWA \$689,0000 -Housing Connect: Housing Assistance
Goal Outcome Indicators:	85 – HIV/AIDS Housing Operations

AP-50 GEOGRAPHIC DISTRIBUTION – 91.220(f)

Description of the geographic areas of the entitlement (including areas of low-income and minority concentration) where assistance will be directed

Locally defined target areas provide an opportunity to maximize impact and align HUD funding with existing investment while simultaneously addressing neighborhoods with the most severe needs.

According to HUD standards, a Local Target Area is designed to allow for a locally targeted approach to the investment of CDBG and other federal funds.

The target area for the entirety of the associated Consolidated Plan period, will be identified as, "West Side Target Area", as shown on the map below. CDBG and other federal funding will be concentrated, but not necessarily limited to, the target area. Neighborhood and community nodes will be identified and targeted to maximize community impact and drive further neighborhood investment. During this Annual Action Plan period, infrastructure projects such as transportation projects and commercial façade improvements will be limited to this target area. Housing activities will happen city wide, however, a more concentrated marketing strategy for rehabilitation efforts will be deployed in the West Side Target Area as an opportunity to expand housing stability. SLC also uses the most current ACS Summary Data from HUD to determine eligible areas for LMA activities.

JONES CANYON CITY CREEK CANYON 6210 ft City Creek LIMEKILN LGULCH 80 Salt Lake City 215 W 009 W 2320 S South Salt Lake 80 W 2700 S Eligible Block Groups County of Salt Lake, Utah Goospatial Resource Center, Esr., TomTomarmin, SafeGraph, Genter and Including METI/NASA, USGS, Sameau of Land Management, EPA, NPS, USDX, USFWS Proposed Target Area Garmin, SafeGraph, Current Plan Target Area 75

Eligible Block Groups and Consolidated Plan Target Area, Salt Lake City, UT

Data Source: HUD Exchange, ACS 5-Year 2016-2020 Low- and Moderate-Income Summary Data, 2024 Erik Fronberg, Salt Lake City Housing Stability Division 9/25/2024

Geographic Distribution

Target Area	Percentage of Funds
City Wide	64%
Metropolitan Statistical Area (MSA)	5%
West Side Target Area	31%

Rationale for the priorities for allocating investments geographically

The CDBG program's primary objective is to promote the development of viable urban communities by providing decent housing, suitable living environments and expanded economic activities to persons of low- and moderate-income. To support the CDBG program's primary objectives, Salt Lake City is taking a two-pronged approach to the distribution of funding:

Direct funding to local target areas to build capacity and expand resources within concentrated areas of poverty.

Utilize funding city wide, in accordance with meeting a national objective, to support the city's most vulnerable populations. This includes the chronically homeless, homeless families, food-insecure individuals, persons with disabilities, persons living with HIV/AIDS, victims of domestic violence and the low-income elderly.

The ESG program's primary objective is to assist individuals and families regain housing stability after experiencing a housing or homelessness crisis. ESG funding is distributed within the Salt Lake Continuum of Care to support emergency shelter, day services, resource centers, rapid re-housing, and homeless prevention activities. The Salt Lake Continuum of Care spans the entirety of Salt Lake County.

The HOME program's primary objective is to create affordable housing opportunities for low-income households. HOME funding is distributed city wide to provide direct financial assistance to homebuyers, tenant-based rental assistance, acquisition, and rehabilitation.

The HOPWA program's primary objective is to provide housing assistance and related supportive services to persons living with HIV/AIDS and their families. HOPWA funding is distributed throughout the Salt Lake City MSA, which is comprised of two counties, Salt Lake and Tooele, to provide project-based rental assistance, tenant-based rental assistance, short-term rental assistance, and supportive services.

The majority of funding is utilized in Salt Lake County, as most HIV/AIDS services are located in the Salt Lake area.

The Target Area was identified through an extensive process that analyzed local poverty rates, low-and moderate-income rates, neighborhood conditions, citizen input, and available resources.

Salt Lake City allows service providers to utilize their funds according to governing regulations of the grants. CDBG and HOME funds can be used city wide. ESG funds can be used within the Salt Lake CoC and HOPWA funds can be used in the Salt Lake MSA.

Discussion

The City's west side and central corridor areas continue to have economic disparities that can be addressed through investments of CDBG and other funding. While not limited to the target area, housing rehabilitation and other services will be heavily marketed in the target area. Throughout this plan period and beyond, the City will leverage and strategically target funding for neighborhood improvements, transportation improvements, and economic development to maximize impact within targeted neighborhoods.

AP-55 AFFORDABLE HOUSING - 91.220(G)

Introduction

The Salt Lake City's Housing Stability Division is committed to lessening the current housing crisis that is affecting Salt Lake City, as in all U.S. cities, through a range of robust policy and project initiatives to improve housing affordability for all residents, with an emphasis on households earning 40% AMI or below.

One Year Goals for the Number of Households to be Supported	
Homeless	180
Non-Homeless	703
Special-Needs	150
Total	1033

One Year Goals for the Number of Households Supported Through	
Rental Assistance	768
The Production of New Units	0
Rehab of Existing Units	265
Acquisition of Existing Units	0
Total	1033

Discussion

Salt Lake City utilizes a data-driven strategy for ensuring long-term affordability and preservation, while balancing the unique need of the City's neighborhoods. The City will support affordable housing activities through use of all of the city's CPD grant programs: CDBG, ESG, HOME, and HOPWA. Activities will be targeted to individuals and families from 0-80% AMI and will include:

- Tenant-based rental assistance
- Short-term rental/utility assistance
- Rapid re-housing
- Rental housing rehabilitation
- Homeowner housing rehabilitation and
- Direct financial assistance for eligible homebuyers.
- Development of affordable rental units

An analysis of Salt Lake City's homebuyer market demonstrates a reasonable range of low-income households will continue to qualify for mortgage financing assistance:

- US Census data, Salt Lake City, 2018-2024:
 - o The median home value was \$566,400.
 - o The median household income was \$72,951.
- HUD, HOME Income Guidelines for 2024, Salt Lake City Metro Area, 80% AMI for a family of 4:
 \$92,400
- ACS data, Salt Lake City, 2024:
 - o The percentage of households under the poverty line: 14.1% of total population
 - The median monthly owner costs with a mortgage, \$3,483

AP-60 PUBLIC HOUSING - 91.220(H)

Introduction

The Housing Authority of Salt Lake City (HASLC) is responsible for managing the public housing inventory, developing new affordable housing units and administering the Housing Choice voucher Annual Action Plan

programs for the City. The Authority strives to provide affordable housing opportunities throughout the community by developing new or rehabilitating existing housing that is safe, decent, and affordable – a place where a person's income level or background cannot be identified by the neighborhood in which they live.

The Housing Authority of Salt Lake City (HASLC) is responsible for managing the public housing inventory, developing new affordable housing units, and administering the Housing Choice voucher programs for the City. HASLC strives to provide affordable housing opportunities throughout the community by developing new or rehabilitating existing housing that is safe, decent, and affordable – a place where a person's income level or background cannot be identified by the neighborhood in which they live.

As an administrator of the City's Housing Choice voucher programs, the Housing Choice Voucher Program provides rental assistance to low-income families (50% of area median income and below). This program provides rental subsidies to 2,777 low-income families, disabled, elderly, and chronically homeless clients through this and other voucher programs. 1,518 of these vouchers are located within Salt Lake City municipal boundaries. Other programs under the Housing Choice umbrella include Housing Choice Moderate Rehabilitation; Housing Choice New Construction; Project Based Vouchers; Multifamily Project Based Vouchers; Veterans Affairs Supportive Housing Vouchers; and Housing Opportunities for Persons with HIV/AIDS. Under these other Housing Choice programs, the HASLC provided rental subsidies to additional qualified program participants.

Actions planned during the next year to address the needs to public housing

HASLC has goals that include an increased focus on assisting local leaders and agencies respond to homelessness in the City, as well as developing and attaining more capacity for additional living units through real estate activities, rehabilitation, pursuing new SRO projects, developing increased relationships and services targeting and attracting landlords. HASLC also utilizes HUD Rental Assistance Demonstration (RAD) to preserve and improve their many properties. HASLC continues to look for ways to expand their portfolio by identifying challenging properties and continuing to develop catalytic and transformative projects and programming.

Actions to encourage public housing residents to become more involved in management and

participate in homeownership

Both HASLC and Housing Connect, previously Salt Lake County Housing Authority, have active monthly tenant meetings and encourage participation in management decisions related to the specific housing communities. Housing Connect has a Resident Advisory Board that has representatives from public housing, Section 8, and special needs programs. A member of the Resident Advisory Board is appointed to the Housing Connect's Board of Commissioners. HASLC operates Family Self-Sufficiency programs that address areas of improving personal finances and homeownership preparation for youcher recipients.

If the PHA is designated as troubled, describe the manner in which financial assistance will be provided or other assistance

Housing Connect and HASLC are both designated as high performers.

Discussion

Public housing is a vital tool for Salt Lake City's goal of affordable housing and ending homelessness. The City will continue to work with the Housing Authorities and other partners in this area.

AP-65 HOMELESS AND OTHER SPECIAL NEEDS ACTIVITIES - 91.220(I)

Introduction

Salt Lake City works with a large homeless services community to reduce the number of persons experiencing homelessness, reduce the length of time individuals experience homelessness, increase successful transitions out of homelessness, and reduce the number of instances that clients may return to homelessness.

Salt Lake City representatives participate in the local Salt Lake County Continuum of Care's (CoC) executive board and its prioritization committee specifically, so the Continuum of Care's priorities are considered during Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) allocations. The three local ESG funders also meet regularly to coordinate ESG and CoC activities to ensure an accurate level of funding is provided to match the community's service needs and goals. Additionally, the City participates in Salt Lake Valley Coalition to End Homelessness and the State Homelessness Coordinating Committee to further coordinate efforts.

The Salt Lake County CoC contracts with the State of Utah to administer the Utah Homeless

Management Information System (HMIS). All service agencies in the region and the rest of the state are

under a uniform data standard for HUD reporting and local ESG funders. All ESG funded organizations participate in HMIS. Representatives from Salt Lake City sit on the HMIS Steering Committee. HMIS data allows Salt Lake City and its partners to track the effectiveness of programs and gauge the continuing service needs of the community.

The State of Utah, in coordination with local service providers and volunteers, conducts an annual Point-In-Time count at the end of January to count sheltered (emergency shelter and transitional housing) and unsheltered homeless individuals. Unsheltered homeless individuals are counted by canvassing volunteers. The volunteers use the VI-SPDAT assessment tool to interview and try to connect unsheltered homeless individuals into services.

Describe the jurisdictions one-year goals and actions for reducing and ending homelessness including reaching out to homeless persons (especially unsheltered persons) and assessing their individual needs

Salt Lake City's primary homeless services goal is to help homeless individuals and families get off the street and into permanent housing. In the short term, Salt Lake City will continue to provide collaborative services to the homeless population.

Personalized and persistent one-on-one outreach to homeless individuals providing information about the specific services that individual needs (e.g., housing, mental health treatment, a hot meal) is the most effective outreach approach. Salt Lake City works regularly with various community partners that provide outreach and assessment of individuals experiencing homelessness including Catholic Community Services, Volunteers of America, the Department of Veterans Affairs, The Road Home, and others.

Housing Stability's Homeless Engagement and Response Team (HEART) coordinates a wide array of efforts designed to engage and meet the needs of unsheltered persons residing in Salt Lake City. These efforts include regularly scheduled resource fairs that bring service providers directly to areas where unsheltered individuals are residing.

Salt Lake City provided paper surveys to the Homeless Resource Centers as part of the engagement efforts. Housing Stability Staff also attended a homeless resource fair that was coordinated by the HEART Team. See the attached Engagement Report for additional details.

Addressing the emergency shelter and transitional housing needs of homeless persons

Most efforts to deal with homelessness in Utah rely on the Housing First model. The premise of Housing First is that once homeless individuals have housing, they are more likely to seek and continue receiving services and can search for employment. The Housing First model has been effective in Salt Lake City, though meeting the varied housing needs of this population can be challenging. The homeless housing market needs more permanent supportive housing, housing vouchers, affordable non-supportive housing, and housing located near transit and services. Salt Lake City is continuing to work to meet the needs of all persons experiencing homelessness, including with CDBG, ESG, and HOPWA funds.

There is a continued need for day services to meet the basic needs of persons experiencing homelessness. Salt Lake City addresses these issues by supporting homeless resource centers, day services, and providing a free storage program. These centers also provide essential services to the homeless population, including food, storage, case management and behavioral health services. Our goal is that homelessness is rare, brief, and non-recurring.

Salt Lake City will continue aiming to assist homeless persons make the transition to permanent housing, including shortening the period that individuals and families experience homelessness, facilitating access for homeless individuals and families to affordable housing units, and preventing individuals and families who were recently homeless from becoming homeless again.

Helping homeless persons (especially chronically homeless individuals and families, families with children, veterans and their families, and unaccompanied youth) make the transition to permanent housing and independent living, including shortening the period of time that individuals and families experience homelessness, facilitating access for homeless individuals and families to affordable housing units, and preventing individuals and families who were recently homeless from becoming homeless again

Salt Lake City and its service partners work with homeless individuals to help them successfully transition from living on the streets or shelters and into permanent housing or independent living. Salt Lake City has been working with service partners and other governmental agencies through the Salt Lake Valley Coalition to End Homelessness (SLVCEH). This includes work on various subgroups that focus on specific areas of service, including housing and coordinated entry. Salt Lake City has the goal to help streamline service delivery to the homeless community with the express purpose of shortening the period that individuals and families experience homelessness.

Salt Lake City has also funded the creation of new permanent supportive housing units and programs which serve the most vulnerable members of our community. Progress is being made on both goals. Through the City's Funding Our Future efforts, the City has funded a variety of housing programs that aim to fill in gaps in services in our community. These programs include a shared housing program and housing programs which target families with children, individuals with substance abuse disorders, refugees, and victims of domestic violence.

Helping low-income individuals and families avoid becoming homeless, especially extremely low-income individuals and families and those who are: being discharged from publicly funded institutions and systems of care (such as health care facilities, mental health facilities, foster care and other youth facilities, and corrections programs and institutions); or, receiving assistance from public or private agencies that address housing, health, social services, employment, education, or youth needs.

Salt Lake City, along with other organizations in the Salt Lake County Continuum of Care, works to prevent and divert individuals and families from experiencing homelessness. Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County and the State of Utah all provide funding to Utah Community Action for short-term rental assistance to families at risk of falling into homelessness. Utah Community Action also conducts Diversion at all the Homeless Resource Centers and the Weigand Day Center for homeless individuals, which is partially funded by Salt Lake City ESG Homelessness Prevention funds.

Housing Stability has recently created a new staff position that will be focused on providing tenant support and legal rights information to reduce evictions, which can often lead to homelessness and become a barrier to obtaining new housing. This position has helped create a new Consumer Protection Portal which residents can specify the business and business against which they are filing a complaint and detail their grievances. A major focus of this portal is on renters and their complaints.

The Salt Lake Coalition to End Homelessness, along with Salt Lake City, coordinates regularly with health care facilities, mental health facilities, and other institutions to ensure that those exiting those facilities have access to resources to help prevent homelessness.

Discussion

Salt Lake City is reducing and ending homelessness in the community through strong collaborations with partner organizations throughout the Salt Lake County Continuum of Care. Salt Lake City works closely with Salt Lake County, the State of Utah and service providers to stop families from entering homelessness, reduce the length of time individuals and families experience homelessness, help individuals and families successfully transition out of homelessness, and keep individuals and families from rescinding back into homelessness.

Increased housing and rental costs continue to be a challenge for these efforts, but the City and its partners are working diligently with the limited funding available to make strides towards making homelessness rare, brief, and nonrecurring.

AP-70 HOPWA GOALS- 91.220 (L)(3)

One-year goals for the number of households to be provided housing through the use of HOPWA for:

Short-term Rent, Mortgage, and Utility Assistance Payments:	0
Tenant-Based Rental Assistance:	85
Units Provided in Permanent Housing Facilities Developed, Leased, or Operated with HOPWA Funds:	0
Units provided in Transitional Short-Term Housing Facilities Developed, Leased, or Operated with HOPWA Funds:	0
TOTAL:	85

AP-75 BARRIERS TO AFFORDABLE HOUSING - 91.220(J)

Introduction:

As discussed in sections MA-40 and SP-55 of the 2025-2029 Consolidated Plan, several barriers to the development and preservation of affordable housing exist within Salt Lake City, including the following:

- Land costs
- Construction costs
- Housing and transportation costs
- Development and rehabilitation financing
- Housing rehabilitation complexities
- Foreclosures and loan modifications
- Neighborhood market conditions

- Economic conditions
- Land use regulations
- Development fees and assessments
- Permit processing procedures
- Environmental review procedures
- Lack of zoning and development incentives
- Complicated impact fee waiver process
- Competition for limited development incentives
- Landlord tenant policies
- "NIMBYism"

While not all of these barriers can be addressed with federal funding, during the 2025-2026 program year, the City will work to reduce barriers to affordable housing through the following planning efforts and initiatives:

- Development of a new 5-year housing plan, Housing SLC.
- The creation of an anti-displacement plan, *Thriving in Place*.
- Working to affirmatively further fair housing with the help of partner agencies such as the Disability Law Center.
- Work collaboratively with service providers and the Salt Lake Valley Coalition to End Homelessness, to improve and strengthen our homelessness response system.
- Continue to provide affordable home ownership opportunities through federal and nonfederal funding sources.
- Leverage City-owned land in the creation of new affordable housing
- Coordinate with the Salt Lake Redevelopment Agency and their efforts to increase affordable housing.
- More responsive zoning policies that help meet the needs of a growing City and a difficult housing market.

Actions it planned to remove or ameliorate the negative effects of public policies that serve as barriers to affordable housing such as land use controls, tax policies affecting land, zoning ordinances, building codes, fees and charges, growth limitations, and policies affecting the

return on residential investment

Salt Lake City will work to remove or ameliorate public policies that serve as barriers to affordable housing through the following efforts:

- Affordable Housing Development Incentives: Zoning and fee waiver incentives will be implemented and/or strengthened, including the following:
 - Review the City's Housing Loss Mitigation ordinance to ensure that the city's stock of inexpensive housing isn't rapidly being replaced by more expensive units.
 - An Affordable Housing Overlay zone that allows for and provides incentives for the creation and preservation of affordable housing.
 - A Single Room Occupancy (SRO)/Shared Housing ordinance that allows for SROs in neighborhoods throughout the City.
 - Off-Street Parking Ordinance update to improve pedestrian-scale development and amenities.
 - Low-Density Multi-Family Residential Zoning amendments to remove local zoning barriers to housing density and types of housing.
 - ADU ordinance to allow for the creation of additional units in single family neighborhoods.
- Leverage Public Resources for Affordable Housing Development: Public resources, including cityowned land, will be leveraged with private resources for affordable housing development.
- Funding Targeting: The Housing Stability Division is evaluating ways to coordinate and target
 affordable housing subsidies more effectively, to include the coordination of local funding
 sources (Olene Walker Housing Loan Fund, Salt Lake City Housing Development Loan Fund, Salt
 Lake County funding, etc.).
- Implement Fair Housing Action Items: Salt Lake City will work to remove and/or ameliorate housing impediments for protected classes through action items as identified in the City's Fair Housing Action Plan as outlined in the 2025-2029 Consolidated Plan.
- Utilize CDBG, ESG, HOME, and HOPWA funding to expand housing opportunity through homeowner rehabilitation, emergency home repair, acquisition/rehabilitation, direct financial

assistance, tenant-based rental assistance, project-based rental assistance, and rapid re-

housing.

Discussion:

Housing Stability, other city divisions, and policy makers will continue to work towards removing or

ameliorating the negative effects of public policies that serve as barriers to affordable housing.

AP-85 OTHER ACTIONS - 91.220(κ)

Introduction:

This section outlines Salt Lake City's efforts to carry out the following:

Address obstacles to meeting underserved needs

Foster and maintain affordable housing

Reduce lead-based paint hazards

• Reduce the number of poverty-level families

Develop institutional structure

Enhance coordination between public and private housing and social service agencies

Radon Mitigation Policy

Actions planned to address obstacles to meeting underserved needs

The most substantial impediment in meeting underserved needs is a lack of funding and resources.

Strategic shifts identified through Salt Lake City's 2025-2029 Consolidated Plan provide a framework for

maximizing and leveraging the City's block grant allocations on underserved needs. Underserved needs

and strategic actions are as follows:

Underserved Need: Affordable housing

Actions: Salt Lake City is utilizing federal and local resources to expand both rental and

homeownership opportunities. In addition, the City is utilizing public land to leverage private

capital for the development of affordable housing. These efforts will work to address the

affordable housing gap in Salt Lake City.

Underserved Need: Homelessness

Annual Action Plan

57

 Actions: Salt Lake City is working with housing and homeless service providers to coordinate and streamline processes for service delivery. The State of Utah and Utah Homeless Management Information System are working to create a screening survey for prioritization of vulnerable and homeless individuals. These efforts will assist in addressing unmet needs by utilizing resources more effectively.

Underserved Need: Special needs individuals.

• Actions: Salt Lake City is working to address underserved needs for refugees, immigrants, the elderly, victims of domestic violence, persons living with HIV/AIDS, and persons with a disability by providing resources for basic needs, as well as resources to expand self-sufficiency. For example, federal funding is utilized to provide early childhood education for refugees and other at-risk children; create accessibility improvements for elderly or disabled residents; improve immediate and long-term outcomes for persons living with HIV/AIDS; provide job training for vulnerable populations; and provide medical services for at risk populations.

Actions planned to foster and maintain affordable housing

The City is committed to fostering and maintaining affordable housing throughout our City. This is evident through identifying specific gaps that exist in the community, and then designing affordable housing efforts specifically to address these needs. The City aims to target households earning 80% AMI and below, with emphasis on households earning 40% AMI and below. Through the housing initiatives and efforts identified in the 2025-2029 Consolidated Plan, Salt Lake City aims to:

- Address the City's affordable housing shortage for those most in need.
- Address housing needs for Salt Lake City's changing demographics.
- Address neighborhood specific needs, including the following:
 - o Protect affordability in neighborhoods where affordability is disappearing.
 - o Promote affordability in neighborhoods with a lack of affordable housing.
- Preserve the City's existing affordable housing stock.
- Strengthen the City's relationship with our housing partners, financial institutions, and foundations.
- Support those who develop and advocate for affordable housing.

Toward this end, Salt Lake City will foster and maintain affordable housing during the 2025-2026 program year through the following actions:

- Utilize CDBG funding to support owner-occupied rehabilitation for households at 80% AMI and below.
- Utilize CDBG and HOME funding for acquisition and rehabilitation of dilapidated and blighted housing.
- Utilize ESG, HOME, and HOPWA funding to create housing opportunities for individuals and households at 30% AMI and below through Tenant-Based Rental Assistance and Rapid Re-Housing.
- Utilize CDBG and HOME funding for direct financial assistance to homebuyers at 80% AMI and below.
- Promote the development of affordable housing with low-income housing tax credits, Salt Lake
 City Housing Development Loan Fund, Olene Walker Housing Loan Fund, Salt Lake City's HOME
 Development Fund and other funding sources.
- Leverage public resources, including publicly owned land, with private capital for the development of affordable housing.
- Work to ameliorate and/or eliminate housing impediments for protected classes as outlined in the 2025-2029 Consolidated Plan's Fair Housing Action Plan.
- Work to leverage other city resources such as Redevelopment Agency funding/strategies, maximize sales tax housing funding, and other sources as they are identified with federal funding where applicable.
- Salt Lake City launched a Community Land Trust that currently has sixteen properties, with plans to increase the number of properties in the next program year.

Actions planned to reduce lead-based paint hazards

Because of the high percentage of the housing units in Salt Lake City that were built before 1978, outreach and education efforts must continue. As such, the City has implemented a plan to address lead issues in our residential rehabilitation projects. The City's Housing Rehabilitation Program is incompliance with HUD's rules concerning identification and treatment of lead hazards. During the 2025-

2026 program year, the City will work in conjunction with our partners on the state and county levels to educate the public on the dangers posed by lead based paint, to include the following:

- Undertake outreach efforts through direct mailings, the City website, various fairs and public events, and the local community councils.
- Provide materials in Spanish to increase lead-based paint hazard awareness in minority communities.
- Partner with Salt Lake County's Lead Safe Salt Lake program to treat lead hazards in the homes of children identified as having elevated blood levels.
- Emphasize lead hazards in our initial contacts with homeowners needing rehabilitation.
- Work with community partners to encourage local contractors to obtain worker certifications for their employees and sub-contractors.

Actions planned to reduce the number of poverty-level families

In a strategic effort to reduce the number of households living in poverty and prevent households at risk of moving towards poverty from doing so, the City is focusing on a two-pronged approach:

- Creating neighborhoods of opportunity to build capacity and expand resources within concentrated areas of poverty.
- Support the city's most vulnerable populations, including the chronically homeless, homeless families, food-insecure individuals, the disabled, persons living with HIV/AIDS, victims of domestic violence and the low-income elderly.

The City's anti-poverty strategy aims to close the gap in several socioeconomic indicators, such as improving housing affordability, school-readiness of young children, employment skills of at-risk adults, access to transportation for low-income households, and access to fresh foods for food-insecure families. Efforts will focus on the following objectives:

- Assist low-income individuals to maximize their incomes.
- Reduce the linkages between poor health and poverty.
- Expand housing opportunities.
- Reduce the impacts of poverty on children.

• Ensure that vulnerable populations have access to supportive services.

Federal entitlement funds allocated through this 2025-2026 Action Plan will support the City's antipoverty strategy through the following efforts:

- Provide job training for vulnerable populations.
- Provide early childhood education to limit the effects of intergenerational poverty.
- Provide essential supportive services for vulnerable populations.
- Provide housing rehabilitation for low-income homeowners.
- Expanded affordable housing opportunities.
- Improved neighborhood and commercial infrastructure in West Side Target Area.
- Enhance support for small businesses and micro-enterprise businesses.
- Reduce food insecurities for low-income households.

Actions planned to develop institutional structure

As outlined in the 2025-2029 Consolidated Plan, Salt Lake City is building upon the 2020-2024 Consolidated Plan and continuing to take a coordinated and strategic shift in allocating federal entitlement funds to place a stronger emphasis on community needs, goals, objectives, and outcomes. This includes the following efforts to strengthen and develop institutional structure:

- Geographically target infrastructure and economic development funding to areas of the city with higher poverty rates, lower incomes, and/or reduced access to transportation.
- Increase coordination between housing and supportive service providers to reduce/eliminate duplicative efforts, encourage partnerships, increase transparency, and standardize processes.
- Strengthen support for the City's most vulnerable populations, including the chronically homeless, homeless families, individuals with disabilities, persons living with HIV/AIDS, victims of domestic violence and the low-income elderly.
- Support housing efforts that connect residents with supportive services and programs that improve self-sufficiency.
- Offer technical assistance to agencies implementing projects with CDBG, ESG, HOME, and/or HOPWA funding to ensure compliance and support of program objectives.

 Support employee training and certifications to expand the internal knowledge base on HUD programs, as well as housing and community development best practices.

Actions planned to enhance coordination between public and private housing and social service agencies

Salt Lake City recognizes the importance of coordination between supportive service and housing providers in meeting priority needs. Stakeholders have been working towards developing and implementing a streamlined and effective delivery system to include the following efforts:

- Created and implemented a no wrong door approach to accessing housing and other services.
- Increased coordination through the Salt Lake County's Continuum of Care, Salt Lake Valley
 Coalition to End Homelessness, the Utah Homeless Management Information System, and State
 Homeless Coordinating Council.
- Coordinated assessments to help individuals and families experiencing homeless move through the system faster.
- Coordinated diversion and homeless prevention resources to reduce new entries into homelessness.
- Coordinated efforts to house the highest users of the homeless services and provide trauma informed case management.
- Improved weekly "housing triage" meetings that provide a format for developing a housing plan for homeless individuals and families with the most urgent housing needs.

Discussion:

Salt Lake City will continue to work on the above and other efforts to improve the health, safety, stability, prosperity, and opportunities for its residents.

AP-90 PROGRAM SPECIFIC REQUIREMENTS - 91.220(L)(1,2,4)

Introduction:

Salt Lake City's program specific requirements for CDBG, ESG, HOME and HOPWA are outlined as follows.

Community Development Block Grant Program (CDBG) Reference 24 CFR 91.220(I)(1)

Projects planned with all CDBG funds expected to be available during the year are identified in the Projects Table. The following identifies program income that is available for use that is included in projects to be carried out.

1. The total amount of program income that will have been received before the start of the next program year and that has not yet been reprogrammed	\$0
2. The amount of proceeds from section 108 loan guarantees that will be used during the year to address the priority needs and specific objectives identified in the grantee's strategic plan	\$0
3. The amount of surplus funds from urban renewal settlements	\$0
4. The amount of any grant funds returned to the line of credit for which the planned use has not been included in a prior statement or plan.	\$0
5. The amount of income from float-funded activities	\$0
6.Total Program Income	\$0
Other CDBG Requirements	
1. The amount of urgent need activities	\$0
2. The estimated percentage of CDBG funds that will be used for activities that benefit persons of low and moderate income	90%

HOME Investment Partnership Program (HOME) Reference 24 CFR 91.220(I)(2)

A description of other forms of investment being used beyond those identified in Section 92.205 is as follows:

Salt Lake City does not utilize HOME funding beyond those identified in Section 92.205.

Subrecipients for HOME funded projects are selected in the same manner as the other CPD grants. Competitive applications are given an administrative score and scored by a resident advisory board. The board makes funding recommendations that are sent to the mayor, and then the Council, who finalize the award decisions. During this process there are two public hearings that are conducted, one in the fall and another in the spring at a public City Council meeting. Additional public feedback is also gathered throughout the year through surveys and at public events. This process is outlined in further detail in Appendix C Citizen Participation Plan in the City's 2025-2029 Consolidated Plan and AP-12 Participation of this Action Plan.

Annual Action Plan

A description of the guidelines that will be used for resale or recapture of HOME funds when used for homebuyer activities as required in 92.254, is as follows:

When Salt Lake City awards HOME funds for homebuyer activities, the following will apply if a sale or transfer of the property is made during the period of affordability:

- 1) **Recapture** provisions will apply when a homebuyer or subrecipient receives direct HOME assistance to purchase the affordable home (i.e., for a downpayment, closing costs, or other HOME assistance).
- 2) **Resale** provisions will apply when HOME assistance is provided for development subsidies, acquisition of existing units by housing organizations, and homes placed in community land trusts.

Definitions

DEVELOPMENT SUBSIDY: A development subsidy is generally financial assistance given to the developer, who can then offer the home at a lower sales price and reduce the homebuyer's housing costs. While the subsidy does not go directly to the homebuyer, it helps make development of an affordable home feasible.

DIRECT HOMEBUYER SUBSIDY: A direct subsidy consists of any financial assistance that reduces the purchase price from fair market value to an affordable price, or otherwise directly subsidizes the purchase (i.e., downpayment or closing cost assistance, subordinate financing).

HOMEBUYER INVESTMENT: The homebuyer's investment consists of the portion of initial downpayment paid by the homebuyer combined with the value of any capital improvements made with the homebuyer's funds, and any loan principal paid down during the homebuyer's period of ownership.

NET PROCEEDS: The sales price minus loan repayment (other than HOME funds) and closing costs. Under no circumstances can the City recapture more than is available from the net proceeds of the sale (i.e., voluntary sales including short sales, and involuntary sales including foreclosures).

NONCOMPLIANCE: Failure to comply with the resale or recapture requirements means that: The HOME-assisted homebuyer no longer occupies the unit as their principal residence (i.e., unit is rented or vacant); or the home is voluntarily or involuntarily transferred in a transaction changing ownership without proper notice and the appropriate provisions were not enforced.

PERIOD OF AFFORDABILITY: The number of years that resale and recapture policies will be in effect when HOME funds are used. The minimum number of years is determined by the amount of the investment.

HOME Funds Provided for Homebuyer Activity subject to Recapture of HOME Funds	Minimum years of Affordability
Under \$15,000	5 Years
Between \$15,000 and \$40,000	10 Years
Over \$40,000	15 Years

SUBRECIPIENT: A subrecipient is a public or private nonprofit agency, authority, or organization that receives HOME funds to undertake eligible HOME activities (e.g., provide downpayment or closing costs assistance, or homeowner rehabilitation).

RECAPTURE PROVISIONS

Used when HOME assistance is provided to a homebuyer purchasing a regular market home.

Homebuyers/subrecipients who are awarded HOME funds for direct homebuyer assistance (downpayment assistance, closing costs, interest subsidies, or other HOME assistance) must follow the recapture guidelines if the property is sold or transferred during the affordability period.

Depending on the level of homebuyer assistance provided, the affordability period may be five years (less than \$15,000 in direct assistance), ten years (\$15,000 or more but less than \$40,000), or fifteen years (\$40,000 or more).

When the home is sold or transferred during the period of affordability, the homebuyer/subrecipient must repay the City the full amount of HOME funds received through downpayment assistance, closing

costs, or other HOME assistance provided directly to them, and any financial assistance that reduced the purchase price from fair market value to an affordable price.

Example

The City provides \$75,000 in HOME development funds to a developer who sells the property for fair market value at \$60,000. The homebuyer is also provided HOME down payment assistance in the amount of \$5,000. The City uses the recapture option to ensure affordability. The period of affordability for this property is five years because the property

was sold for fair market value and the direct assistance to the homebuyer is therefore \$5,000.

Alternately, if the fair market value of this same property was \$75,000, and the developer sold the property to the homebuyer for \$60,000, the period of affordability would be ten years because the assistance that enables the homebuyer to purchase the unit is \$20,000 (\$15,000 subsidy to write down the purchase price plus the \$5,000 down payment assistance).

The HOME-assisted homebuyer is allowed to sell the home to any willing buyer at any price as long as the HOME debt remaining on the property is repaid.

If the net sales proceeds are inadequate to fully repay the City's HOME loan, the City accepts the net proceeds as full and final payoff of the note. The City is never permitted to recapture more than is available from net proceeds of the sale (i.e., voluntary sales including short sales, and involuntary sales including foreclosures).

The net proceeds of a sale are the sales price minus non-HOME loan repayments and any closing costs. When the net sales proceeds exceed the City assistance, the HOME-assisted homebuyer retains all remaining net proceeds after repaying the HOME loan balance. The City reserves the right to determine that the sales price reflects fair market value.

If the City receives payment, the City will record the funds as "recaptured funds" and will use the funds for other HOME-eligible activities. Or the City may agree to a written agreement that specifies that the subrecipient keeps the recaptured funds for use for other HOME-eligible activities. Any time recaptured funds are reused to assist a subsequent homebuyer, a new period of affordability will start.

Lien documents, deed restrictions, covenants that run with the land, or other similar mechanisms will be used to impose recapture provisions. Documents containing these provisions will be executed at the closing of the home purchase and will be recorded at that time. In addition, the City will execute a written agreement between the homebuyer and the City, which will clearly explain:

- amount and use of the loan;
- length of the affordability period based on the dollar amount of City funds invested;
- requirement that the property be the primary residence of the household throughout the period of affordability;
- recapture provisions based on net proceeds available from sale, transfer or foreclosure of the home.

 $\frac{\frac{HOME \ investment}{HOME \ investment + homeowner \ investment}}{\frac{homeowner \ investment}{HOME \ investment + homeowner \ investment}} \times Net \ proceeds = HOME \ amount \ to \ homeowner}$ $\frac{homeowner \ investment}{HOME \ investment + homeowner \ investment}} \times Net \ proceeds = amount \ to \ homeowner}$

Only those grantee users with administrative privileges can edit grantee program contact information.

Users with these privileges will see an additional "Admin" module in the blue, top bar. Each organization is required to list a first contract, and is encouraged to list a second contact if possible, for each of the CPD programs where the organization is the direct recipient of HUD funding.

To edit program contact information, the Local Grantee Administrator should:

- Click the Grantee/PJ tab to display the View Grantee screen. On the navigation bar (left-hand side of the screen), click on the "Edit Contacts" link.
- 2. The "Chief Elected Official" section and each program area has a set of links including "Update," New," and "Change to Another." Select "Update" to edit the information for the existing program contact and select "New" to add a new program contact. The "Change to Another" link can be used to search for and select a different contact as the new program contact.

In order to preserve the number of affordable housing units for continued benefit to low-income residents, Salt Lake City requires that HOME funds used to assist homeownership be recaptured whenever assisted units become vacant prior to the end of the affordability period that is commensurate with the amount of funding invested in the activity. Trust deeds or property restrictions are filed on appropriate properties to ensure compliance with the period of affordability.

Homeownership Resale:

When HOME funding is provided directly to a developer to reduce development costs, thereby making the price of the home affordable to the homebuyer, the funds are not repaid by the developer to the City but remain with the property for the length of the affordability period. This keeps HOME-assisted units affordable over the entire affordability period.

Under the resale option, if the homeowner decides to sell the home during the period of affordability:

Annual Action Plan

- The sale price must be affordable to a range of subsequent low-income owner-occupied households.
- Subsequent homebuyers must be income-qualified under the HOME program and must occupy the home as their principal residence.
- The homeowner must be provided a fair return on investment when applicable (i.e., the
 downpayment plus capital improvements made to the house), while ensuring that the home is
 sold to another income qualified household.
 - In some cases, it may be necessary for the City to provide HOME assistance to the subsequent homeowner to ensure that the original homeowner receives a fair return and the unit is affordable to the defined low-income population. The resale price cannot be set based upon what is affordable to a specific homebuyer.

Due to the growing costs of homes in the Salt Lake City residential market, the City has opted to implement a Homeownership Value Limit of \$ 593,180 for a single-family home. Salt Lake City determined 95 percent of the median area purchase price for single family housing in the jurisdiction in accordance with procedures established at \$92.254(a)(2)(iii). Specifically, this purchase price was calculated based on a median sales price of \$624,400 (i.e. $$624,400 \times 0.95 = $593,180$) for single family homes. This figure is for both new construction and existing homes.

An analysis of Salt Lake City's homebuyer market demonstrates a reasonable range of low-income households will continue to qualify for mortgage financing assistance:

- US Census data, Salt Lake City, 2018-2024:
 - o The median home value was \$566,400.
 - The median household income was \$72,951.
- HUD, HOME Income Guidelines for 2024, Salt Lake City Metro Area, 80% AMI for a family of 4:
 \$92,400
- ACS data, Salt Lake City, 2024:
 - o The percentage of households under the poverty line: 14.1% of total population
 - The median monthly owner costs with a mortgage, \$3,483
- Realtor.com
 - In February 2025 the median home listing price was \$544,600
 - o In February the median home sold price was \$624,400

FAIR RETURN ON INVESTMENT. The homeowner may receive the money they invested into the property back from the sale proceeds.

The value of the homeowner investment is calculated by adding:

- The homeowner's investment (i.e. downpayment and/or closing costs) at the time of initial purchase,
- The principal paid on the senior debt during the period of ownership, and
- Capital improvements (any individual improvements made specifically to the structure or major system of the HOME assisted housing unit in which the cost was more than \$3,000.00 and where applicable, the work was properly permitted, inspected locally, and documented with third party receipts).

The homeowner's fair return on investment is measured using:

- A formula that allows 1.5% annum simple interest for the number of years of ownership
 -OR- (whichever is the lessor of the two calculations)
- The Consumer Price index, calculated from the month and year of purchase of the home to the
 month and year of the Intent-to-Sell Notice or other event triggering the Resale Option. The
 calculation shall be derived from the Bureau of Labor statistics online calculator or any
 successor: https://data.bls.gov/cgi-bin/cpicalc.pl

The total return at sale, assuming the price at sale permits the homeowner to realize a full return on the investment, would be the lesser of the two calculations.

Note: that in certain circumstances, such as a declining housing market where home values are depreciating, the homeowner may not receive a return on their investment because the home sold for less or the same price as the original purchase price.

RESALE PROCESS: When a Resale is triggered during the Period of Affordability, the HOME-assisted homeowner must notify the City in writing no less than 60 days prior to such sell or transfer -to-.

In order to ensure that all resale requirements are met, the City will

- agree to the new sale price with consultation from the contracted agency and written third party appraisal.
- confirm the Fair Return calculation to the HOME-assisted homeowner, and equity amounts to the homeowner, developer and the City.
- review the income eligibility of the subsequent homebuyer.
 - Subsequent homebuyer must be low-income as defined by HOME
 - Sales price must be affordable to the subsequent homebuyer; affordable is defined as limiting the Principal, Interest, Taxes and Insurance (PITI) amount to no more than 30% of the subsequent homebuyer's gross monthly income.
- ensure the subsequent homebuyer will use the property as their principal residence.
- determine whether the subsequent homebuyer will continue the Period of Affordability in effect.

HOME PROGRAM QUALIFIED. Once the City determines that all resale process requirements are met, a written agreement will be executed between the subsequent homebuyer and the City, which will clearly explain:

- amount and use of the loan;
- length of the affordability period based on the dollar amount of City funds invested;
- requirement that the property be the primary residence of the household throughout the period of affordability;
- conditions and obligations of the subsequent homebuyer should they wish to sell before the end of the affordability period.

A description of the guidelines for resale or recapture that ensures the affordability of units acquired with HOME funds? See 24 CFR 92.254(a)(4) are as follows:

See the below table for the affordability period for HOME funding projects.

Rental Housing Activity	Minimum years of Affordability	
Rehab or acquisition of existing housing per	5 Years	
unit amount of HOME funds under \$15,000	3 feats	
Between \$15,000 and \$40,000	10 Years	

Over \$40,000 or rehab involving refinancing	15 Years
New construction or acquisition of newly constructed housing	20 Years
constructed housing	

CONTINUED AFFORDABILITY. To provide continued affordability of the property, the City will ensure that the sales price not exceed what is affordable to households below 80% of area median income (AMI). The City defines "affordable price" as a price that is at or below an amount that will allow a low-income family to pay no more than 30% of their monthly income to pay for mortgage principal and interest, property taxes, and insurance. In no case will the price exceed the HOME Program purchase price limits as defined by HUD.

ENFORCEMENT OF RESALE PROVISIONS. The HOME-assisted homeowner will be responsible for notifying the City to ensure that resale provisions are followed if properties are sold or transferred during the period of affordability. To accomplish this, lien documents, deed restrictions, covenants running with the land, or other similar mechanisms will be used to guarantee the period of affordability. Documents containing these provisions will be executed at the closing of the home purchase and will be recorded at that time.

REPAYMENT

If homebuyer violates compliance requirements during the period of affordability, the City may enforce a Repayment provision in which homebuyer is responsible for repaying to the City the entire HOME investment.

The HOME Resale and Recapture policies are intended to implement the HUD HOME program requirements concerning resale, recapture and repayment. In the event there is ambiguity in this policy, or in the event this policy does not address a specific question, the City will look to HUD regulations, guidance documents, and program notices as persuasive authority on such questions.

Plans for using HOME funds to refinance existing debt secured by multifamily housing that is rehabilitated with HOME funds along with a description of the refinancing guidelines required that will be used under 24 CFR 92.206(b), are as follows:

Not applicable. Salt Lake City does not intend to use HOME funds to refinance multifamily housing debt.

Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) Reference 91.220(I)(4)

Include written standards for providing ESG assistance (may include as attachment)

The Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) Policies include written standards for providing ESG assistance. Salt Lake City's updated ESG policies and procedures are attached to this Annual Action Plan.

If the Continuum of Care has established centralized or coordinated assessment system that meets HUD requirements, describe that centralized or coordinated assessment system.

The Salt Lake Continuum of Care has developed a collaborative, written coordinated assessment plan. Consensus exists for a coordinated assessment plan that covers the entire Continuum of Care with a multi-access entry point quick assessment method for any homeless individual or family in need of emergency shelter or service. Our 2-1-1 system, service providers, government agencies, and others publicize all existing access points, as well as a central phone number that assists those who express a housing related emergency. The phone number is staffed by Utah Community Action and guides the caller to the one or many resources can serve the caller, The CoC is striving to do everything we can to ensure individuals and families in need have clear direction for accessing appropriate services. After entry into an emergency service, individuals are tracked as they progress toward housing and/or support interventions. All homeless families and those individuals prioritized for permanent supportive housing placements are guided toward this centralized process and placed into one of several housing programs depending on assessment. Standardized assessments include a quick assessment for emergency services and eligibility and enrollment materials for housing placements.

Representatives of the City worked with the CoC, ESG funders, and service providers to improve the coordinated assessment system to meet requirements set forth in *Notice CPD-17-01*.

Identify the process for making sub-awards and describe how the ESG allocation available to private nonprofit organizations (including community and faith-based organizations).

Granting sub-awards is an intensive, months-long process. It begins with applications being made available and workshops held to explain different federal grant programs and eligible activities under each. SLC staff also reach out to potential applicants through the Salt Lake Homeless Coordinating Council, the local Continuum of Care, the Utah Housing Coalition, and others.

After the application period closes, a general needs hearing is conducted to help guide how ESG monies should be spent. Applications are discussed with a resident advisory board in a public forum. Applicants are invited to meet with the resident advisory board to answer final questions or provide additional information regarding their programs and their role in the larger homeless services system structure.

The Community Development & Capital Improvement Programs Advisory Board (CDCIP Board) reviews the ESG applications and makes a recommendation to the Salt Lake City Mayor based on federal guidelines, the 5 Year Consolidated Plan, and the City's long-term homeless services strategies. The Mayor then makes a recommendation on funding to the City Council based on the CDCIP board recommendation, federal guidelines, the 5 Year Consolidated Plan, and the City's long-term homeless services strategies.

The City Council holds a public hearing to receive comments on the program applications and recommendations. The City Council then makes a funding decision based on public comments, the Mayor's recommendations, CDCIP Board recommendations, federal guidelines, the 5-Year Consolidated Plan, and the City's long-term homeless services strategies.

If the jurisdiction is unable to meet the homeless participation requirement in 24 CFR 576.405(a), the jurisdiction must specify its plan for reaching out to and consulting with homeless or formerly homeless individuals in considering policies and funding decisions regarding facilities and services funded under ESG.

Before the Salt Lake City Council makes the final funding decisions for ESG funds, there are multiple venues for public outreach including two public hearings. Efforts are made to include participation from homeless and formerly homeless individuals. Emergency Solutions Grant funds, along with other public and private monies, are used by Salt Lake City to implement our short- and long-term homeless service goals.

Individuals experiencing homelessness often help the city craft and implement short-term and long-term service plans. Specific outreach for the development of the Annual Action Plan is done at homeless resource centers and at resource fairs, which are targeted towards those experiencing unsheltered homelessness.

ESG subrecipients and other homeless service providers routinely consult with current and formerly homeless individuals to make programming and service delivery decisions.

Describe performance standards for evaluating ESG.

Salt Lake City scores programs receiving Emergency Solutions Grant funding using the performance metrics required by the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) and local priorities. To increase transparency, leverage resources, and maximize efficiencies, Salt Lake City does the following:

- All applications undergo a risk analysis prior to the awarding of funds.
- Standardized quarterly reporting is reviewed for compliance, timeliness, and accuracy.
- Monitoring and technical assistance risk analyses are performed on all subgrantees to determine which organization would benefit from monitoring or technical assistance visits.
- Collect information that supports the required performance measurement metrics and provides context on local initiatives.

To ensure consistent performance metrics, the Salt Lake County Continuum of Care contracts with the State of Utah to administer Utah's Homeless Management Information System (HMIS). All service agencies in the region and the rest of the state are under a uniform data standard for HUD reporting and local ESG funders. All ESG funded organizations participate in HMIS. Salt Lake City reviews HMIS data to ensure grantees are properly using funds as promised in their contracts and meeting larger City, Continuum of Care, and State goals.

Housing Opportunities for Persons with HIV/AIDS (HOPWA)

Identify the method of selecting project sponsors and describe the one-year goals for HOPWA funded projects:

Project Sponsors for HOPWA projects are selected in the same manner as the other CPD grants.

Competitive applications are given an administrative score and scored by a resident advisory board. The board makes funding recommendations that are sent to the mayor, and then the Council, who finalize

the award decisions. During this process there are two public hearings that are conducted, one in the fall and another in the spring at a public City Council meeting. Additional public feedback is also gathered throughout the year through surveys and at public events. This process is outlined in further detail in Appendix C Citizen Participation Plan in the City's 2025-2029 Consolidated Plan and AP-12 Participation of this Action Plan.

Our one-year goals are outlined in AP-20 and AP-35 and include providing supportive services to TBRA services to 85 households. These services will help to support our Consolidated Plan goals for Housing

Discussion:

Salt Lake City appreciates its partnership with HUD and the services that are made possible by the funding provided through the annual entitlement programs.